

Protocol

Supported by:

The National Institute on Aging

UH3AG49619

PROVEN: PRagmatic trial Of Video Education in Nursing homes

Principal Investigators:

Susan L. Mitchell, MD, MPH

Senior Scientist, Institute for Aging Research, Hebrew Senior Life, Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School

Vincent Mor, PhD

Professor of Health Services, Policy & Practice and the Florence Pirce Grant University Health Professor in the Brown University School of Public Health

Angelo Volandes, MD, MPH

Assistant Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School, Division of General Internal Medicine, Massachusetts General Hospital

Supported by:

The National Institute on Aging

UH3AG49619

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTSiii
PRÉCISvi
STUDY TEAM ROSTER 1
Co-Principal Investigators:1
Co-Investigators:
Health Care System Partner Representatives:
Research Team Members:
PARTICIPATING STUDY SITES 4
1. STUDY OBJECTIVES
2. BACKGROUND AND RATIONALE
3. STUDY DESIGN11
4. SELECTION AND ENROLLMENT OF PARTICIPANTS 12
4.1. Facility Inclusion Criteria Facility eligibility criteria include:
4.2. Patient Inclusion Criteria: 12
4.3. Exclusion Criteria
4.4. Study Enrollment Procedures
5. STUDY INTERVENTIONS 15
5.1. Interventions, Administration, and Duration
5.2. Intervention Training, Implementation, and Adherence Monitoring
5.3. Concomitant Interventions
5.4. Control
5.5. Adherence Assessment
6. DATA SOURCES AND ELEMENTS 19
6.1 Data Sources
6.2 Data Linkage and Management 19

6.3	Data Elements	
7.	SAFETY ASSESSMENTS	22
7.1.	. Minimal Risk Determination	
7.2.	. Serious Negative Reactions and Serious Adverse Events	
7.3.	. Reporting Procedures	
7.4.	. Follow-up for Serious Negative Reactions	
7.5.	. Safety Monitoring	
8.	INTERVENTION DISCONTINUATION	
9.	STATISTICAL CONSIDERATIONS	
9.1.	. General Design Issues	
9.2.	. Sample Size and Randomization	
9.3.	. Interim Analyses and Stopping Rules	
9.4.	Outcomes	
9.5.	Data Analyses	
0.6	Undertaking Supplemental "As Treated" Analyses	29
9.0.		
9.6. 10.	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE	
9.6. 10. 10.	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection	31
9.6. 10. 10.1	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality	
9.6. 10. 10.1 10.2 10.3	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management	31 31 31 32
9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements	31 31 31 32 32
9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.4	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics	31 31 31 32 32 32 32
9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.4 10.4 11.	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY	31 31 31 31 32 32 32 32 32 32 32
9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 11. 11.	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY 1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review	
9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 11. 11.2	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY 1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review 2. Informed Consent	
9.6. 10. 10.2 11.2	 DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY 1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review 2. Informed Consent	31 31 31 31 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 33
9.6. 10. 10.2 11.2	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality. 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics. PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY 1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review. 2. Informed Consent. 3. Participant Confidentiality	31 31 31 31 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 33 33
9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 11. 11.2 12.2	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY 1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review 2. Informed Consent 3. Participant Confidentiality 4. Study Discontinuation	31 31 31 31 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 32 33 33 33 33 33
 9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.4 10.4 10.5 11. 11.2 11.2	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY 1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review 2. Informed Consent 3. Participant Confidentiality 4. Study Discontinuation ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS COMMITTEES	31 31 31 31 31 32 33 33 34 35
 9.6. 10. 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 10.2 11. 11.2 11.2	DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE 1. Data Collection 2. Data Confidentiality 3. Data Management 4. Data Use Agreements 5. Quality Assurance Metrics PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY 1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review 2. Informed Consent 3. Participant Confidentiality 4. Study Discontinuation ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS COMMITTEES PUBLICATION OF RESEARCH FINDINGS	31 31 31 31 31 32 33 33 34 35 35

15.	REFERENCES	36
16	APPENDICES	44

PRÉCIS

Study Title: PROVEN: PRagmatic trial Of Video Education in Nursing homes

Objective: To conduct a pragmatic cluster randomized control trial (RCT) of an Advance Care Planning (ACP) video support intervention for nursing home (NH) patients \geq 65 cared for in 360 NHs (intervention, n=119; control, n=241) within two NH health care systems; Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth.

Design and Outcomes: <u>Aim 1</u> of this study is to implement all aspects of a pragmatic cluster RCT trial of an ACP video support intervention in two NH health care systems, including: 1. Recruitment of a sufficient number of NHs to achieve the sample size of patients needed to demonstrate a clinically meaningful difference in the primary outcome; 2. Facility staff training and implementation of the intervention; and 3. Outcome assessment using EMR records, the Minimum Data Set (MDS), and Medicare Claims.

In this stratified cluster RCT, the unit of random assignment is the facility but the unit of analysis is the patient, clustered within the facility. The intervention will be implemented facility-wide, thus all patients cared for in the NHs during the 24-monthimplementation period are subjects in this study (N \geq 152,160). However, outcomes will be analyzed in targeted sub-populations with advanced comorbid conditions for whom the opportunity and need to improve ACP and goal-directed care are greatest. These subgroups include very disabled older patients with advanced dementia and advanced congestive heart failure (CHF) or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (i.e., cardiopulmonary disease).

Outcomes to be compared between patients in the intervention and control NHs include: advance directives orders (Do Not Resuscitate (DNR), Do Not Hospitalize (DNH), Do Not Intubate (DNI), and no tube-feeding), hospital transfers, use of other burdensome interventions (new feeding tube insertions, parenteral therapy, intubation, ICU care), hospice use, and Medicare ACP billing codes. The effectiveness of the intervention to improve these outcomes among those targeted sub-populations with advanced illness will be assessed among long-stay (\geq 90 days) NH residents > 65 (Aim 2) and new admissions to post-acute care (short-stay < 90 days) (Aim 3). Finally, we will evaluate the effects of the intervention by examining the aforementioned outcomes among long-stay NH patients and new admissions who do NOT have either of the pre-specified advanced illnesses (Aim 4).

The primary outcome for this pragmatic trial is hospital transfers (quantified as number of hospital transfers/person-days alive based on Medicare claims data), which include admissions, emergency department visits, and observation stays over a 12-month follow-up period among long-stay residents with advanced dementia and/or advanced CHF/COPD. For all analyses involving this hospital transfer outcome, including the primary trial outcome, the main analyses will be restricted to Medicare Fee-for-Service patients because ascertainment of hospital transfers is most accurate from Medicare Claims data. Exploratory analyses will also be done on all patients, not just FFS, using the MDS as well as Medicare claims as the data sources. Secondary outcomes include advance directive orders, other burdensome treatments, and hospice use. An exploratory aim will be, among decedents, to compare the proportion of patients in the intervention and control facilities who had any of the following interventions in the last month of life: hospital transfer or other burdensome interventions (feeding tube insertion, parenteral therapy, intubation, ICU care).

Separate analyses will be done among decedents from the short and long-stay cohorts with advanced dementia, CHF or COPD, as well as those without advanced disease.

Interventions and Duration: The intervention consists of a suite of five videos designed to address common ACP decisions confronting NH patients and their families:

- 1. Goals of Care for Any Patient
- 2. Goals of Care for Patients with Advanced Dementia
- 3. Decisions about Hospitalization
- 4. Decisions about Hospice
- 5. General Information about Advance Care Planning for Healthy Adults

NHs randomized to the control arm of the study will use the usual ACP procedures already practiced in their facilities. The ACP Video Program will be implemented for 24 months in the intervention facilities. Individual patients in both arms who are in the NHs during the 24-month implementation period are eligible, and their outcomes will be assessed for up to 12 months in the long-stay cohort and 100 days in the short-stay cohort.

Sample Size and Population: The ACP video intervention will be implemented facility-wide in the NHs randomized to the intervention arm. Thus, <u>ALL</u> patients who are cared for during the 24-month implementation phase are potential participants in the trial and comprise the study population (N \simeq 152,160). However, the <u>analyses</u> described in Aims 2 and 3 will focus on target populations with advanced comorbid conditions that are cared for in the NHs during the 24-month implementation period. For Aim 2, the target sample is <u>long-stay patients</u> with advanced dementia or CHF/COPD (N \simeq 14,760). As the primary study trial outcome is hospital transfers in the long-stay patients, sample size estimates and power calculations are based on this target group. For Aim 3, the target sample is <u>short-stay</u> patients with advanced dementia or CHF/COPD. For Aim 4, the target sample is long-stay NH patients who do NOT have either of the pre-specified advanced illnesses.

In this stratified cluster RCT, the unit of random assignment is the facility. Facilities will be randomized in the following strata in the following order: 1. Health care system (Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth), and 2. Hospitalization rates in the 12 months prior to recruitment in target sub-populations (grouped as terciles). Outcomes analyses will not differ by strata.

STUDY TEAM ROSTER

Co-Principal Investigators:

Susan Mitchell, MD, MPH

Senior Scientist, Institute for Aging Research, Hebrew SeniorLife, Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School http://www.instituteforagingresearch.org/ Address: 1200 Centre Street, Boston, MA 02131 Phone: 617-971-5326, Fax: 617-971-5339 Email: <u>smitchell@hsl.harvard.edu</u> <u>Main Roles:</u> Member of Steering and Executive Committees; leader of Human Subjects and Data

Safety and also Stakeholder Engagement working groups; management of team that coordinates all intervention implementation and training activities.

Vincent Mor, PhD

Professor of Health Services, Policy & Practice and the Florence Pirce Grant University Professor in the Brown University School of Public Health

Address: Center for Gerontology and Healthcare Research, School of Public Health

Box G-121-6, Providence, RI 02912

Phone: (401) 863-3211, FAX: 401-863-3489

Email: <u>vincent_mor@brown.edu</u>

<u>Main Roles</u>: Member of Steering and Executive Committees; leader of the Facility Selection and Recruitment and also Measurement working groups. Oversight of all issues related to data acquisition, merging, and management. Member of the Statistical Methods, Data Management, and Stakeholder Engagement working groups. Study representative to NIH; responsible for establishing and monitoring contracts with health care system partners.

Angelo Volandes, MD, MPH

Assistant Professor of Medicine, Harvard Medical School Division of General Internal Medicine, Massachusetts General Hospital Address: 50 Staniford Street, 9th Floor, Boston, MA 02114-2621 Phone: 917-612-9762 Email: avolandes@partners.org

<u>Main Roles:</u> Member of Steering and Executive Committees and the Stakeholder Engagement working group; leader of the Intervention Refinement and also Intervention Training and Implementation working groups. Primary developer of ACP videos.

Co-Investigators:

Constantine Gatsonis, PhD

Professor of Biostatistics, Brown University 121 South Main Street, Providence RI 02912-9107 Phone: 401-863-9183, FAX: 401-863-9182 Email: <u>Constantine_Gatsonis@brown.edu</u> <u>Roles</u>: Senior/lead biostatistician; Steering Committee member; leader of Statistical Methods working group; member of Measurement working group.

Pedro L. Gozalo, PhD

Associate Professor of Health Services, Brown University Address: 121 South Main Street, Providence, RI 02912-9107 Phone: 401-863-7795, FAX: 401-863-3489 Email: Pedro_Gozalo@brown.edu <u>Roles</u>: Leader of Data Management working group; member of Steering Committee and the Measurement and also Human Subjects and Data Safety working group.

Roee Gutman, PhD

Assistant Professor of Biostatistics, Brown University Address: 121 South Main Street, Providence, RI 02912-9107 Phone: 401-863-2682, FAX: 401-863-9182 Email: Roee_Gutman@brown.edu Roles: Biostatistician; member of Measurement and also Statistical Methods working groups.

Joan M. Teno, MD, MSc

Professor of Medicine, Gerontology and Geriatrics Cambia Palliative Care Center of Excellence, University of Washington Phone: 206-744-9875 Email: jteno@medicine.washington.edu Roles: Provides content and analytic expertise; member of Intervention Refinement and also Measurement working groups.

Health Care System Partner Representatives:

Crystal Bowens

Senior Vice President of Professional Services PruittHealth Consulting Services Address: 1626 Jeurgens Court, Norcross, GA. 30093-2219 Phone: 770-279-6240 Email: crharris@pruitthealth.com <u>Roles</u>: Member of the Steering Committee and leads project at PruittHealth.

Julie Britton, DNP, CNS, RN

Vice President of Clinical Operations Genesis HealthCare Address: 101 E. State Street, Kennett Square, PA 19348 Phone: 610-444-6350 Email: Julie.Britton@genesishcc.com Roles: Member of the Steering Committee and leads project at Genesis HealthCare.

Research Team Members:

Elaine Bergman, MGS

Project Director, Institute for Aging Research, Hebrew Senior Life Address: 1200 Centre Street, Boston, MA 02131 Phone: 617-971-5335 Email: elainebergman@hsl.harvard.edu <u>Roles:</u> Manages meeting materials for Human Subjects and Data Safety and also Stakeholder Engagement working groups and DSMB; responsible for IRB interactions at Hebrew Senior Life; MOP development and management.

Faye V. Dvorchak

Project Coordinator, Brown University Address: 121 South Main Street, Providence RI. 02912-9107 Phone: 401-863-2486 Email: Faye_Dvorchak@brown.edu Roles: Manages Steering Committee and working groups inclu

<u>Roles:</u> Manages Steering Committee and working groups including: Facility Selection and Recruitment, Measurement, Statistical Methods, and Data Management; manages study data flow, integrates and updates data from participating NH systems and government data, monitors facility and patient accrual, assists with regular reporting to DSMB, manages tracking system and meeting calendars, as well as efforts to document the implementation of the intervention.

Jeffery Hiris

Systems Manager/Senior Programmer, Brown University Address: 121 South Main Street, Providence RI. 02912-9107 Phone: 401-863-3317 Email: <u>Jeffrey_hiris@brown.edu</u> Roles: Coordinates all data transfer and data file storage and linkages at Brown.

Julie Lima, PhD

Manager of Data Acquisition and Senior Programmer Analyst Health Services Policy & Practice, Brown University Address: 121 South Main Street, Providence RI. 02912-9107 Phone: 972-355-7814 Email: julie_lima@brown.edu Roles: Member of Data Management and also Human Subjects and Data Safety working groups; responsible for DUAs and IRB activities within Brown. Jessica Ogarek, MS Biostatistician Brown University Address: 121 South Main Street, Providence RI. 02912-9107 Phone: 401-863-9356 Email: jessica_ogarek@brown.edu Roles: Member of the Data Management working group; performs analyses, generates reports.

PARTICIPATING STUDY SITES

The study is being conducted at 360 NHs owned by Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth corporations. Julie Britton (Genesis HealthCare) and Crystal Bowens (PruittHealth) lead the project at these health care system partners. Their contact information is listed above.

1. STUDY OBJECTIVES

<u>Aim 1:</u> To implement all aspects of a pragmatic cluster RCT trial of an ACP video support intervention in two NH health care systems, including: 1. Recruitment of a sufficient number of NHs to achieve the sample size of patients needed to demonstrate a clinically meaningful difference in the primary outcome; 2. Facility staff training and implementation of the intervention; and 3. Outcome assessment using EMR records, the Minimum Data Set (MDS), and Medicare Claims.

<u>Aim 2</u>: To evaluate the effectiveness of the ACP intervention by comparing the following outcomes over 12 months among <u>long-stay NH residents</u> \geq 65 with advanced comorbid conditions (advanced dementia and/or advanced congestive heart failure (CHF) or chronic obstructive lung disease (COPD)) in the intervention vs. control NHs: 1. Advance directives to withhold specific treatments (DNH, DNR, DNI, and no tube-feeding), 2. Hospital transfers (# hospital transfers/person-days alive), 3. Other burdensome treatments (new feeding tube insertions, parenteral therapy, intubation, ICU care), 4. Hospice use, and 5. Medicare ACP billing codes.

<u>H2a</u>: A higher proportion of long-stay residents in the intervention (vs. control) NHs will have advance directive orders to withhold specific treatments over 12 months.

<u>H2b</u>: **Over 12 months, hospital transfers (primary study outcome)** and other burdensome interventions will be lower among long-stay residents in the intervention (vs. control) NHs.

<u>H2c</u>: A higher proportion of long-stay residents in the intervention (vs. control) NHs will be enrolled in hospice.

<u>Aim 3</u>: To evaluate the effectiveness of the ACP intervention by comparing the following outcomes in the intervention vs. control NHs among <u>new admissions to post-acute care</u> ≥ 65 with advanced comorbid conditions (as defined in Aim 2): 1. Advance directives to withhold specific treatments (DNH, DNR, DNI, no tube-feeding), 2. Hospital transfers within 100 days of the post-acute care admission (# hospital transfers/per-days alive), 3. Hospice enrollment within 100 days of the post-acute care admission, and 4. Medicare ACP billing codes within 100 days of the post-acute care admission.

<u>H3a</u>: A higher proportion of post-acute care patients in the intervention (vs. control) NHs will have advance directive orders to withhold specific treatments during their admission.

<u>H3b</u>: Hospital transfer rates will be lower among post-acute care patients in the intervention (vs. control) NHs.

<u>H3c</u>: *A higher proportion of post-acute care in the intervention (vs. control) NHs will be enrolled in hospice.*

<u>Aim 4</u>: To evaluate the effects of the ACP intervention by comparing outcomes (advance directive orders, hospital transfers, hospice use, and Medicare ACP billing codes) in the intervention vs. control NHs among long-stay residents and newly admitted post-acute care <u>patients who do NOT</u> <u>have designated advanced illness (i.e., dementia, CHF, or COPD).</u>

<u>H4a</u>: A higher proportion of NH patients <u>without</u> advanced dementia, COPD, or CHF in the intervention (vs. control) NHs will acquire advance directives to withhold specific treatments.

<u>H4b</u>: Hospital transfers will be lower among NH patients <u>without</u> advanced dementia, COPD, or CHF in the intervention (vs. control) arms.

<u>*H4c*</u>: A higher proportion of NH patients <u>without</u> advanced dementia, COPD, or CHF in the intervention (vs. control) NHs will be enrolled in hospice.

Exploratory Aim: Among decedents, to compare the proportion of patients in the intervention and control facilities who had any of the following interventions in the last month of life: hospital transfer or other burdensome interventions (feeding tube insertion, parenteral therapy, intubation, ICU care). Separate analyses will be done among decedents from the short and long-stay cohorts with advanced dementia, CHF or COPD, as well as those without advanced disease.

Cohort and outcomes specifications:

<u>A. Hospital transfer outcome</u>

- 1. For all analyses involving this outcome, including the primary trial outcome, the main analyses will be restricted to Medicare Fee-for-Service patients because ascertainment of hospital transfers is most accurate from Medicare Claims data. Exploratory analyses will also be done on all patients, not just FFS, using the MDS as well as Medicare claims as the data sources.
- 2. For the primary outcome and all relevant secondary outcomes, 'hospitalizations' was modified to 'hospital transfers' based on Medicare claims data, which include admissions, emergency department visits, and observation stays. This change was made so as to capture the main "decision" to send a patient from the nursing home to the hospital.

B. Advance directive outcome

- 1. For all aims, advance directives analyses will be limited to Genesis facilities in which >75% of patients have any advance directive because the remaining Genesis and Pruitt facilities do not have reliable sources for these data.
- 2. The proportion of residents in a facility whose last observed advance directive status during their observation period was DNR, DNH, DNI or feeding restrictions
 - i. The proportion of short-stay residents in a facility whose last observed advance directive status during their 100-day observation period was DNR, DNH, DNI or feeding restrictions
 - ii. The proportion of long-stay target residents in a facility whose last observed advance directive status during their 12-month observation period was DNR, DNH, DNI or feeding restrictions
 - iii. The proportion of long-stay non-target residents in a facility whose last observed advance directive status during their 12-month observation period was DNR, DNH, DNI or feeding restrictions
- 3. Among participants who are full code when they become part of the study (on admission to a NH), the average time to switching from full code to DNR, DNH, DNI or feeding restrictions during a 12-month observation period.

C. Burdensome interventions

1. For Aim 2.3, burdensome interventions will include: new feeding tube insertions (i.e., did not have a feeding tube at start of observation period), parenteral therapy (for hydration or medication delivery), intubation, or ICU care). The outcome will be analyzed as the proportion of long-stay target cohort residents that had any burdensome intervention during the 12-month observation period.

D. Hospice:

- 1. In the long-stay target cohort, the proportion of residents with any Medicare hospice claim in the 12-month observation period.
- 2. In the non-target long-stay cohort, the proportion of residents with any Medicare hospice claim in the 12-month observation period.
- 3. In the short-stay cohort without advanced comorbid conditions, the proportion of residents with any Medicare hospice claim in the 100-day observation period.
- 4. In the short-stay cohort with advanced comorbid conditions, the proportion of residents with any Medicare hospice claim in the 100-day observation period. For both long-stay and short-stay cohorts, residents on hospice at the start of the observation period will be excluded.

E. Medicare Advance Care Planning Billing

- 1. In long-stay target cohort, the proportion of residents with any Medicare ACP billing code in the 12-month observation period.
- 2. In non-target long-stay cohort, the proportion of residents with any Medicare ACP billing code in the 12-month observation period.
- 3. In short-stay cohort (with and without advanced comorbid conditions), the proportion of patients with any Medicare ACP billing code in the 100-day observation period.

2. BACKGROUND AND RATIONALE

2.1. Epidemiology: Nursing homes (NHs) care for approximately 3 million individuals annually, including 1.5 million frail older persons with advanced chronic disease requiring long-term care, and a growing proportion of seriously ill patients admitted for post-acute care. ^{1, 2} Approximately 11% of Americans over 85 years reside in NHs. In the past 3 decades, NHs have evolved into complex health care systems serving an increasingly sick and heterogeneous population. While NHs serve a growing number of patients recuperating from acute illnesses, they also are a common site of care for patients nearing the end-of-life. In 2009, 45% of U.S. Medicare beneficiaries who died were in a NH during the last 90 days of life, and 28% died in that setting. ³ Taken together, NHs are often charged with guiding patients with complex medical problems and advanced illness through challenging decisions about the direction of their treatment.

2.2. Need to improve advance care planning (ACP) in NHs: Advance care planning (ACP) is a process of communication between providers and patients/families to identify anticipated medical decisions and clarify goal-directed treatment preferences. Ideally, ACP leads to completion of advance directives that come into effect if/when a patient becomes incapacitated. Advance directives include living wills, appointment of a health care proxy, and formal medical orders to withhold specific treatments, such as resuscitation. In observational studies, ACP is the strongest and most consistent modifiable factor associated with better palliative care outcomes in the NH setting.⁴⁻⁹ The lack of advance directives has been associated with greater use of feeding tubes, ^{7, 10, 11} more terminal hospitalizations, ^{5, 12-14} higher health care costs,⁹ worse family satisfaction and mental health outcomes, ^{6, 10, 15, 16} and lower hospice use. ^{10, 17}

The Patient Self-Determination Act (PSDA) of 1991 mandated that NHs ascertain and document patients' advance directives.¹⁸ Unfortunately, advance directive completion remains inadequate and does not always reflect the patient's goals of care.^{4, 6, 8, 18-24} The proportion of NH

patients with DNR orders increased from 31% in 1990 to 52%,¹⁹ but has remained relatively unchanged thereafter.²⁵ Other, perhaps more consequential directives for NH patients, were not influenced by the PSDA and continue to be low. In 2007, only 4% of U.S. NH patients had DNH orders and 11% had orders to withhold tube-feeding.²⁵ Not surprisingly, markers of the quality of end-of-life care, such as terminal hospitalizations, have also not improved.²⁵ Other serious concerns related to advance directives in the NH persist, most notably marked racial and regional disparities,^{8, 26-29} and very low completion rates in post-acute care, where only 32% and 2% of patients have DNR and DNH orders, respectively.²⁹

There have been some, albeit limited, efforts to design and evaluate approaches other than legislation to improve advance directives in NHs.³⁰ An RCT from the late 1990s of an advance directive program in 6 Ontario facilities resulted in more advance directive documentation, fewer hospitalizations, and lower expenditures, with no change in survival. ³¹ A more recent initiative is the Physician Order for Life-Sustaining Treatment (POLST) program, which translates treatment preferences into medical orders that are documented on a form designed to be portable across care settings. POLST does not intervene on the process of counseling patients about how to make preference-based decisions. While many states have adopted POLST programs in NHs, ³² its efficacy and effectiveness are under-studied. A retrospective cohort study from 90 NHs found that POLST resulted in care consistent directives and greater advance directive documentation.^{33, 34}

There is growing recognition that improving goal-directed care in NHs will require greater focus on improving the *process* of ACP (i.e., helping to prepare patients for medical decision-making), rather than just static advance directive completion. ^{18, 35-37} In one of the few rigorous RCTs designed to improve this process, social workers were trained how to have structured ACP discussions with all newly admitted NH patients.³⁸ This approach reduced unwanted care and increased advance directive documentation, but was never adopted into practice perhaps because such complex interventions are resource intensive, require on-going staff training, and are difficult to replicate across facilities.

The proposed pragmatic RCT of the video decision support tools addresses many of the lessons learned, research gaps, and on-going concerns about ACP in NHs by rigorously evaluating the implementation of a standardized, practical intervention that targets the ACP process in two large NH systems.

2.3. Hospitalizations of NH patients are common, burdensome, costly, and often avoidable: An estimated 15% of NH patients are hospitalized in the last week of life. ²⁵ Between one-third and one-fifth of patients in sub-acute skilled nursing facilities (SNFs) are re-hospitalized within 30 days.³⁹ Prior work reports that 23-60% of hospitalizations of NH patients are avoidable, either because hospital-level care is unnecessary or unwanted, and, if averted, could potentially save the U.S. health care system billions of dollars annually. ⁴⁰⁻⁴⁴

This opportunity and need to reduce avoidable hospitalizations are greatest among patients with advanced chronic illnesses, for whom the burdens of hospitalization often outweigh the benefits. The decision to hospitalize patients should be guided by the primary goal of care (i.e., prolongation of life vs. comfort). The goal of care for many NH patients with advanced disease is comfort. With rare exceptions (e.g., hip fracture), hospitalization seldom promotes a goal of comfort. Hospitalization can be traumatic, ^{45, 46} and often involves burdensome and costly treatments that may be of limited clinical benefit. ⁴⁵⁻⁴⁸ For example, 68% of feeding tubes are placed in NH residents with advanced dementia during a hospitalization. ⁴⁷ Care transitions also place NH residents at risk of medical errors and adverse drug events. ^{49, 50} For those NH patients

whose goal of care remains life prolongation, many of the most common illnesses precipitating hospitalization (i.e., infections), can be usually treated with the same efficacy in the NH. ⁵¹⁻⁵⁴

Better ACP is a key strategy to reduce avoidable hospitalizations. ⁴⁴ A DNH order is the strongest factor associated with lower hospitalization rates. ^{5,12,55,56} NHs with higher rates of DNR orders, a marker of facility culture with better ACP, have lower hospitalization rates among dying patients.²⁵ A before and after study of an ACP-focused intervention in SNFs that targeted patients with > 3 hospitalizations in the prior 6 months reduced re-hospitalization rates by 20%.⁵⁷ The Interventions to Reduce Acute Care Transfers (INTERACT) program, of which ACP is a key component, has also been shown to reduce NH hospitalizations. ⁵⁸

2.4. Video decision support tools improve ACP for multiple conditions: The traditional approach to ACP primarily relies on ad hoc verbal descriptions of hypothetical clinical states and interventions. This approach is limited because complex scenarios are difficult to envision, provider information is inconsistent, and verbal explanations are hampered by literacy and language barriers. Decision support tools have been used to overcome some of these barriers⁵⁹⁻⁶⁵ and are meant to supplement, not replace, provider counseling by providing standardized information about options and a framework for weighing options with preferences.

More than 700 decision support tools exist, including 50 that utilize videos. ⁶³⁻⁶⁵ Video addresses some of the limitations of traditional verbal ACP by providing realistic visual images of complex medical scenarios. A growing body of work, including several RCTs, supports the effectiveness and feasibility of video decision support tools for ACP for various advanced illnesses (e.g., dementia, cancer, heart failure) and among patients in different settings (out-patient, hospital, short-term rehabilitation) (*see Section 3.C.i.c. Preliminary Studies*). ⁶⁶⁻⁷⁵ These studies consistently find that subjects who view the video, when compared to those who listen to verbal information, have greater knowledge about their condition and treatment choices and are more likely to choose less aggressive interventions as their preferred care. Findings also show that the videos reduce the racial and health literacy disparities that typically characterize traditional verbal counseling. ^{69, 76}

The promise of video for ACP is reflected by the widespread attention this work has received by the scientific community, ⁷⁷⁻⁷⁹ media, ^{80, 81} the U.S. Congress, and early adoption by major health care systems. Kaiser Permanente, Group Health Cooperative, and the Palo Alto Foundation are currently using the ACP videos in their out-patient and hospital practices. The state of Hawaii is using these tools across health care settings, including NHs *(see Section 3.C.i.d. Preliminary Studies)*. However, none of these efforts involve formal research designs or evaluation. Thus, the proposed pragmatic trial is a logical next step towards understanding the real world application of a video ACP support tool for NH patients.

2.5. Electronic health records and secondary data sources are powerful tools for NH heath systems research: Since 1998, when The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services required full electronic submission of Minimum Data Set (MDS) data, all licensed U.S. NHs have had rudimentary EMRs.^{82, 83} The MDS is a comprehensive, standardized resident assessment instrument federally mandated for use in all licensed U.S. NHs. The latest iteration, the MDS Version 3.0, was introduced in 2010. MDS assessments are completed on all NH patients upon admission, quarterly, annually, and whenever they have a significant status change. The uniformly collected MDS data have been used for care planning, fiscal, policy, and research purposes. Prior work has shown that MDS data are valid and reliable for these purposes as collected in the real world, not merely during field testing.⁸⁴⁻⁹⁰

Over the past 17 years, analyses of the MDS on its own and linked with other secondary data sources, most notably the Medicare and Medicaid claims, have made key contributions to our understanding of clinical outcomes and health care utilization in the NH setting. These merged datasets have been used extensively to address research questions in the areas of ACP and end-of-life care, including: tube-feeding in advanced dementia, ^{7, 11, 91, 92} hospitalization, ^{5, 8, 39, 93} hospice use, ⁹⁴⁻⁹⁶ health care expenditures, ⁵⁶ regional disparities, ^{11, 92} and prognostication.^{11, 97} Much of this work has emanated from Brown University in efforts led by Dr. Mor and in collaboration with Dr. Mitchell (*See Section 3.C.i.a.2. Preliminary Studies*).

The introduction of the MDS stimulated the development of integrated EMR systems in NHs capable of filing MDS assessments, billing payers, and ultimately pharmacy management and physician ordering. One of our partner NH health care systems, Genesis HealthCare, uses PointClickCare[™], one of the most sophisticated among these EMR systems. ⁹⁸ PointClickCare[™] integrates data from MDS assessments, physician order entry, health care utilizations (hospital transfer, hospice referral), and pharmacy prescriptions into patient care plans. Our second partner NH system, PruittHealth, uses American Health Tech, ⁹⁹ which has capabilities and components that are very similar to PointClickCare[™].

2.6. A pragmatic trial with a cluster randomized design is a well-suited approach to evaluate the <u>effect of the ACP video intervention in NH health care systems</u>: Over the past 15 years, cluster randomized controlled trial (RCT) designs have been increasingly used in health services research, including trials of NH interventions. ^{52, 100-108} This work has contributed to more refined and standardized approaches to the unique biostatistical, implementation, and ethical considerations associated with clustered trial designs. ^{103, 109-113} Several advantages of cluster RCTs for testing interventions in NHs are notable. Given that the facility is the unit of randomization, the contamination that can occur when randomizing individuals within NHs is avoided. Moreover, the types of interventions being tested will likely be implemented at the NH level. Finally, individual patient consent procedures are often unnecessary provided the study is of low risk.

While the increasing number of cluster RCTs conducted in NHs has established the feasibility of this approach, most were in a relatively small number of facilities and evaluated the effects of interventions under ideal circumstances (i.e., explanatory trials). Pragmatic trials, which intend to determine the effects of interventions under usual conditions, are a next critical translational step in NH research. ¹¹⁴ A small but growing number of pragmatic trials of NH interventions have been conducted, all of which were outside the U.S. ¹¹⁵⁻¹¹⁷ Based on the 10 domains outlined in the Pragmatic-Explanatory Continuum Indicator Summary Tool (PRECIS),¹¹⁸ the rationale for pragmatic trials in the NH setting is very compelling, particularly for an ACP intervention. NHs must engage all patients in ACP to maintain an expected standard of care and as a matter of federal legislation. However, NH providers include a variety of practitioners caring for a heterogeneous population. Thus, a pragmatic trial that involves facility-wide implementation of a standardized, feasible, but flexible, ACP intervention makes sense. Moreover, large networks of NHs across the U.S. are owned and operated by single corporations, such as Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth. These NH systems are uniquely suited for pragmatic trials as they have efficient and established infrastructures for staff training and new program implementation. Moreover, they have integrated computerized clinical information systems (e.g., PointClickCare[™]) providing an easily accessible data source for patient characterization, intervention implementation, and outcomes measurement.

2.7. Summary of background and rationale based on the literature: The significance of the proposed pragmatic cluster RCT of an ACP video intervention in two NH health care systems is summarized in the following points: 1. NHs have evolved into complex health care systems serving an increasingly sick patient population with advanced comorbid conditions; 2. These NH patients often get aggressive and costly interventions that may be of little clinical benefit and inconsistent with their preferences; 3. There is an opportunity to promote more preference-based, higher quality, and cost-effective care among NH patients with advanced disease through better ACP; 4. An intervention comprised of a suite of ACP video decision support tools presents a promising, scalable, and efficacious approach to address that opportunity that can be implemented on a system-wide level in a flexible manner; and, 5. NH systems offer an ideal setting for a pragmatic cluster RCT. This design is enabled by system-wide infrastructures for staff training, program implementation, and existing electronic data capture. Taken together, this work has the potential to improve the quality of care provided to millions of older Americans in NHs and to enable future pragmatic trials in this increasingly important care setting.

3. STUDY DESIGN

This is pragmatic stratified cluster RCT that will evaluate an ACP video support intervention for patients ≥ 65 cared for in 360 NHs (intervention, n=119; control, n=241) within two NH health care systems, Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth. <u>Aim 1</u> of this study is to conduct all aspects of this pragmatic trial.

The intervention consists of a suite of five videos designed to assist NH patients with ACP decisions *(see Section 5)*. The ACP video intervention will be implemented in NHs assigned to the intervention arm for 24 months. Data needed to assess outcomes will be derived from the NH EMR systems merged with MDS and Medicare files. NHs randomized to the control arm will use the usual ACP procedures practiced in their facilities.

In this stratified cluster RCT, the unit of random assignment is the facility but the unit of analysis is the patient, clustered within the facility (*See Section 4.4.2*). The intervention will be implemented facility-wide, thus all patients cared for in the NHs during the 24-month implementation period are subjects in this study (N \simeq 152,160). However, our primary outcomes will be measured in targeted sub-populations with advanced comorbid conditions for whom the opportunity and need to improve ACP and goal-directed care are greatest. These subgroups (n~14,760) include very disabled older, long-stay patients with advanced dementia and those with advanced congestive heart failure (CHF) or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (i.e. cardiopulmonary disease).

Outcomes to be compared between patients in the intervention and control NHs include: advance directives orders (DNR, DNH, DNI, and no tube-feeding), hospital transfers, use of other burdensome interventions (new feeding tube insertions, parenteral therapy, intubation, ICU care), hospice use, and Medicare ACP billing codes. The effectiveness of the intervention to improve these outcomes among those targeted sub-populations with advanced illness will be assessed among long-stay (\geq 90 days) NH residents (Aim 2) and new admissions to post-acute care (shortstay < 90 days) (Aim 3). Finally, we will evaluate the effects of the intervention by examining the aforementioned outcomes among long-stay NH patients and new admissions who do NOT have either of the pre-specified advanced illnesses (Aim 4). The primary outcome for this pragmatic trial is hospital transfers (quantified as number of hospital transfers/person-day alive based on Medicare claims data), which include admissions, emergency department visits, and observation stays over a 12-month follow-up period among long-stay residents with advanced dementia and/or advanced <u>CHF/COPD.</u> Secondary outcomes for these patient groups include advance directive orders, other burdensome treatments, hospice use, and Medicare ACP billing codes.

4. <u>SELECTION AND ENROLLMENT OF PARTICIPANTS</u>

4.1. Facility Inclusion Criteria

Facility eligibility criteria include:

Matched facility ID on Brown University's list of all Medicare/Medicaid-certified nursing facilities in the U.S.

Serve both short and long-stay patients

Have >50 beds

Have an EMR system

Have at least 20 admissions and 20 annual Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessments (regardless of whether patients were discharged alive)

We anticipated that a total of approximately 360 (297 Genesis HealthCare / 63 PruittHealth) facilities would be eligible for random assignment.

4.2. Patient Inclusion Criteria:

As the ACP video intervention will be implemented facility-wide, all patients in eligible NHs during the 24-month implementation period are eligible. There are no exclusions based on age, gender, race, ethnicity, or clinical features.

Although the ACP intervention will be implemented facility-wide, its effectiveness will be examined among targeted NH sub-populations for Aims 2, 3, and 4. Target populations for these Aims include patients ≥ 65 in the NHs during the 24-month implementation period who meet the following eligibility definitions based on MDS assessments. For all three aims, residents will be eligible for the target sub-populations if they meet these criteria either at the start (prevalent cases) or during (incident cases) the 24-month implementation phase. Incident cases include new admissions and long-stay residents who "convert" over the implementation phase by meeting eligibility criteria based upon changes in their repeated MDS assessments.

<u>Aim 2:</u> Patients \geq 65 who are in nursing home \geq 90 days (long-stay) who have EITHER of the following two conditions:

1. Advanced Dementia: must have all three criteria: a, b, and c

- a. Alzheimer's disease or other dementia
- b. Advanced cognitive impairment*
- c. Extensive or total assistance needed for eating and transferring

*Advanced cognitive impairment is defined as a score of 3 or 4 on the Cognitive Function Scale based on variables from the MDS Version $3.0^{119,120}$

- 2. Advanced COPD/CHF: must have all three criteria: a, b, and c
 - a. CHF/COPD
 - b. Shortness of breath sitting or lying flat
 - c. Extensive or total assistance walking in room, transferring, walking in corridor, locomotion on/off unit, or dressing.

<u>*Aim 3:*</u> Patients \geq 65 who are in nursing home \leq 90 days (short-stay) who have advanced dementia OR advanced CHF/COPD as defined above.

<u>Aim 4:</u> Long and short-stay patients \geq 65 who do NOT have either advanced dementia OR advanced CHF/COPD as defined above.

4.3. Exclusion Criteria

Facilities with unstable organizational or regulatory issues (in transition or leadership problems or recent poor performance in regulatory surveys) such as those listed below will be excluded prior to randomization based on input from corporate leadership:

Recent turnover in NH Administrator or Director of Nursing

Recent bad state or federal quality assurance survey (e.g., restriction on admissions, levied large civil monetary penalty, etc.)

Current new initiatives/competing demands

There are no patient exclusion criteria other than those implied by eligibility criteria.

4.4. Study Enrollment Procedures

4.4.1. Facility Recruitment Procedures:

Facility recruitment will be conducted during months 1 and 2 of year 1. As a first step, eligible facilities among the Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth NHs will be identified by the research team at Brown University using the most recent patient and organizational data available (at least 2014). Bed size will be determined using CMS's Provider of Service files. Case-mix (number of short and long stay patients) will be determined using the most recent aggregated nursing home resident assessment Minimum Data Set data available. Once candidate facilities are identified based on size and case-mix, final facility eligibility will be determined by corporate representatives based on the presence of EMR systems that include physician order sets and the absence of facility organizational instability or regulatory challenges since these will consume executive time and attention, possibly complicating participation in the implementation of the intervention.

Once eligible facilities are identified, they will be randomly assigned to either the control or intervention arm (*see Section 4.4.2. for randomization procedures*) by statisticians at Brown University. An information letter endorsed by senior corporate leaders will be mailed to the senior administrators of all NHs randomized to the intervention arm. The letter will explain what involvement the facility has been selected for the ACP Video Program. Facility leadership will be given the opportunity to opt out. While senior corporate leaders will strongly endorse the project, the final decision to participate in the intervention arm will be at the discretion of the individual facility's administrator. NHs randomized to the intervention whose administrators refuse to participate will not receive the intervention, but will be considered as intervention NHs in the intention-to-treat analyses (*see Section 9*). NHs randomized to the control arm will not be formally contacted and will not be aware that they are serving as control facilities.

The decision to randomly assign facilities prior to recruitment was based on the following reasons: 1. With strong corporate endorsement, we believe a very high recruitment rate in the intervention arm can be achieved (i.e., > 90%), and 2. We feel it would be unfair to conditionally offer the ACP Video Program to all eligible NHs, and then rescind that possibility to the NHs

randomized to the control arm, and 3. Our partner health care systems strongly preferred postrandomization recruitment.

Once the intervention NHs are recruited, intervention training and implementation will be rolled out in a staggered fashion over the next 6 months *(see Section 5.2)*, such that by month 8 of year 1, all intervention NHs will be up and running.

4.4.2. Facility Recruitment Estimates:

Based upon our sample size calculations, we require 103 facilities per arm (See section 9.2). To account for the fact that some (we estimated up to 10%) facilities randomized to the intervention arm would fail to participate fully in the intervention implementation (but will be included in our intention to treat analysis) we increased our facility recruitment targets by at least 10%, for a total of 119 facilities in the intervention study arm.

From the pool of eligible facilities, 119 will be randomly assigned to the intervention arm, and all the remaining eligible facilities (n=241) will be assigned to the control arm (approximate 2:1 control:intervention match). We will leave all non-intervention facilities in the control arm since there is no additional cost to do so and having the increased number of control facilities increased precision.

4.4.3. Facility Randomization and Stratification Procedures:

Facilities will be randomized using a stratified approach with two levels of stratification. The first stratum is the NH health care system (Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth). Within each health system, the second stratum will be on the hospitalization rate as measured by # hospitalization/person-days alive for patients with advanced dementia or COPD/CHF in all NHs in each health care system in the prior 12 months based on MDS files available at Brown University. The rationale for this stratum is that hospitalization rates, the primary trial outcome, are known to vary considerably at the facility-level due to regional practice, market influences and underlying quality. Since inter-facility hospitalization rates vary quite broadly, facilities will be grouped into terciles to minimize the chance of misdistribution. After the second stratification level is applied, facilities will be randomly assigned to either the control or intervention arm by a statistician at Brown University. Immediately following random assignment, we will test the balance between the arms using all available facility and resident-level data.



4.4.4. Patient Participation and Consent

There are special informed consent considerations for individual patients in this pragmatic, cluster RCT *(see Sections 6.2 and 11.2)*. The NH is the unit of randomization, the intervention is of relatively low risk, and it will be implemented facility-wide as part of the intervention facilities' standard operating procedures for ACP. In the control arm, usual care for ACP will be in place. In both study arms, all data will be ascertained from existing sources. NH administrators, who either agree or disagree to facility participation in the intervention arm, are serving as gatekeepers for the study. Thus, we will seek a waiver of individual informed consent as set forth by criteria found in HHS 45 CFR 46:116: (1) the research involves no more than minimal risk; (2) the waiver will not adversely affect the rights and welfare of the subjects; (3) the research could not practicably be carried out without the waiver; and (4) if appropriate, the subjects will be provided with additional pertinent information after participation.

5. STUDY INTERVENTIONS

5.1. Interventions, Administration, and Duration

The ACP Video Program will be implemented for 24 months in each intervention facility. The intervention consisted of five previously created videos that addressed common ACP decisions in NHs: 1. *Goals of Care for Any Patient*; 2. *Goals of Care for Patients with Advanced Dementia*, 3. *Decisions about Hospice*, 4. *Decisions about Hospitalization*, and 5. *General Information about Advance Care Planning for Healthy Adults*. The videos are in English and Spanish, 6-10 minutes in duration, and offered to patients, family members, or both as deemed appropriate by the providers.

The Goals of Care for Any Patient video outlines three broad levels of care: intensive medical care, basic medical care, and comfort care. A physician-moderator introduces the broad concept of ACP and the levels-of-care framework. The video continues with narrative explanations and visual images of typical treatments that align with each level. For example, for intensive medical care, a resuscitation being conducted on a simulated patient and an actual ventilated patient in an intensive care unit are shown. For basic medical care, a patient in a hospital bed getting intravenous treatment is shown. For comfort care, a patient lying comfortably getting oxygen via a face mask and an attendant assisting with self-care are shown. A similar rubric is used for the Goals of Care for Patients with Advanced Dementia video, but it is tailored to this specific condition and aimed at family members. The Decisions about Hospitalization and Decisions about Hospice videos focus on decision-making for these specific interventions. The General Information about Advance Care Planning for Healthy Adults video is designed for the relatively healthy patients admitted to a NH for post-acute care for a focused, time-limited medical issue, such for rehabilitation following an elective knee replacement. This is primarily an educational video that presents the basic concepts of ACP and advance directives in a manner that would be appropriate for any relatively healthy person to understand. Inclusion of this video was informed by our experience in the pilot study, during which NH staff felt they did not have the "right" video to show these relatively healthy post-acute care patients.

The videos are intended to supplement, not replace, existing ACP counseling practices. Thus, provider training included guidance on initiating ACP conversations, integrating videos into discussions, and debriefing with patients and families after the video.

5.2. Intervention Training, Implementation, and Adherence Monitoring

At each intervention facility, two senior staff members were designated as ACP Champions and were responsible for implementing all aspects of the ACP Video Program. Implementation involved two major components: 1. Use of the videos with individual patients and families, and 2. Integration of the ACP Video Program into the workflow of the NH. Our research team provided a standardized approach for both these components through our training program. However, in the spirit of a pragmatic trial, NH staff had the flexibility to tailor aspects of the implementation as dictated by local NH practices, workflow, and culture. Providers also individualized the timing, format, and intensity of ACP Video Program based on each patient's clinical needs.

Intervention training and implementation began in January 2015; approximately 30 intervention NHs were trained in each of 4 sequential waves. The implementation strategy was collaboratively designed by the research team and corporate leaders but executed almost exclusively by the healthcare systems. Each NH designated two ACP program champions, one of whom was a social worker, charged with leading implementation at their facility. Only corporate leaders were aware the intervention NHs were part of an RCT. ACP champions and NH providers were simply told the program was a new, corporate-led initiative.

In keeping with a pragmatic trial, healthcare systems and NHs had flexibility to tailor the implementation protocol to their specific environments. The protocol instructed NH staff to offer videos to patients or families at the following trigger events: 1. Within 7 days of admission or readmission, 2. Every 6 months for long-stay patients, 3. When decisions were being discussed for which there was a specific video (e.g., hospice), and 4. Special circumstances (e.g., out-of-town family visit, change in health status). Clinicians could choose which video(s) to show, with the goal-of-care video being the most widely applicable. Videos were pre-loaded onto tablet devices (two devices per facility) and available for out-of-town family members through a password-protected web link.

Training materials included two printed toolkits, webinar companions to the toolkits, and pocket-sized reference guides. One toolkit focused on protocols for providers showing the videos to patients and families; another focused on implementing the videos into the NH workflow. Training occurred during the month prior to the implementation for each wave and periodically thereafter. Monthly conference calls are held among ACP champions, corporate leaders, and researchers to review the progress of implementation and resolve difficulties.

To monitor adherence, a Video Status Report (VSR) was integrated into the electronic medical records of intervention NHs. Providers were instructed to complete the VSR each time a video was <u>offered</u>, even if it was not shown (e.g., patient refused). The VSR documented which video(s) was shown, who watched it (e.g., family, patient), and who showed it. The research team linked VSR with real-time MDS data to generate adherence reports which were sent to corporate leaders each month. The reports presented adherence measures for two primary indications for offering videos which were readily quantifiable; within 7 days of admission/readmission and every 6 months for long-stay patients. MDS data provided the denominator (e.g., number of admissions), and the VSR provided the numerator (e.g., VSRs completed for the new admissions). Both healthcare systems constructed similar internal reports, albeit primarily for admissions, every two weeks using their own data for more frequent monitoring.

All NHs are required by federal law to engage patients in ACP, which currently occurs in an ad hoc fashion. The intervention is intended to provide a standard framework for ACP to complement direct counseling by providers. Thus, the ACP Video Program will be integrated into

the workflow of each facility as part its standard operating procedures. The ACP Video Program will be rolled out at the facility-level in much the same way as other new system-wide clinical programs are introduced through existing NH corporate infrastructures and procedures with the exception that this roll-out will only occur in intervention facilities. Typically, these roll-outs are done on a regional basis under the direction of a senior corporate administrator responsible for NHs within specific regions. Our research team will work directly with these regional directors to facilitate the ACP Video Program roll-out and facility-level implementation.

The standardized approach for using the ACP videos with individual patients and families includes the following considerations: 1. When to offer the videos, 2. Who should offer the videos, 3. Which video to show which patients, 4. How to show the videos, and 5. How to integrate the videos into broader ACP discussions, and 6. Completion of a Video Status Report User Defined Assessment.

As per our protocol, NH staff will be instructed to offer videos to patients at the following clinical triggers:

- Within 7 days of a new admission or readmission
- Every 6 months for long-stay patients coinciding with regularly scheduled care planning meetings
- Whenever there is a significant change in clinical status
- When a treatment decision arises for which there is a specific video (e.g., hospice)
- Special circumstances when goals of care are being considered (e.g., family visiting from outof-town)

The discipline of the NH staff member showing the videos can vary and should align with the person who is typically responsible for ACP in the facility (e.g., physician, social worker, nurse). The staff will have flexibility with respect to choosing which video (s) to show individual patients, with the general goals-of-care video being the most generic and widely applicable. The videos will be pre-loaded onto tablet devices provided to each NH (2 devices/facility). The videos are typically shown at the bedside. In addition, the videos will be available through password protected internet links for family members to access remotely.

<u>5.2.2. Intervention training</u>: The training materials and procedures described below have been developed and successfully tested in the 4 pilot facilities in the UH2 year. In the full trial, training procedures will be scaled up and conducted on a regional basis within each corporate chain using the existing infrastructures.

Training materials that have been developed specifically for this project include: i. an ACP Video Program toolkit, ii. a webinar companion to the toolkit, and iii. a laminated pocket sized quick reference guide. The toolkit presents detailed guidance and suggested protocols for: 1. using the videos with individual patients and families, and 2. integrating ACP Video Program into the workflow of the NH. The 30-minute webinar presents essentially the same material as the toolkit but in PowerPoint format narrated by Dr. Volandes. The pocket sized reference guide is intended for staff using the videos and serves as a reminder of key points (i.e., when to show a video, which video to show which patient, documentation to complete).

Training procedures involve several formats. As in the pilot study, members of our research team will travel to central locations to conduct regional trainings for staff representing multiple NHs within a corporate chain (i.e., regional directors, facility ACP Champions). We use a train-the-trainer approach such that these representatives will return to their facilities to train their own staff on-site. In addition, Webinars will be held on a regular basis via WebEx during the

implementation start up. The printed toolkit and pocket reference guide will be distributed to all NH staff involved in the ACP Video Program. SharePoint sites will be set up through both the Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth intranets exclusively for the intervention NHs. The SharePoint sites will include all study related information including the training materials (toolkit, Webinar), dates of Webinars and other meetings, internet links to videos, and how to get help with the ACP Video Program. Webinars and regional trainings will continue periodically during the 24month implementation period for new staff. Finally, we will hold at least bi-monthly check-in conference calls for each corporate chain during which NH staff will have the opportunity to problem solve any issues with the research team and share their experiences. As of June 2017, these group check-in conference calls have been cancelled and replaced with calls attended by members of the research team, healthcare system coordinators and ACP champions at each intervention site individually. These calls are dedicated to reviewing a list of long-term care patients at the facility and providing strategies for improving the show rates for these patients. A list of long-term care patients with names, numerical identifiers, and video offered/shown status is provided to the ACP Champions. Members of the research team are provided with the same list with numerical identifiers only. The following call is spent reviewing an update on the video shown status of each patient previously discussed and reviewing an updated list of long-term care patients. These calls occur every 2-3 months.

5.3. Concomitant Interventions

ACP is required by federal law in all NHs. Thus, intervention facilities will already have existing procedures or programs for ACP prior to this study. As this is a pragmatic trial, our research team will not interfere with ongoing ACP initiatives or dictate whether they should be replaced with the ACP Video Program. Rather, it will be left to the discretion of individual facilities to integrate the program into their existing ACP procedures.

5.4. Control

Participant NHs randomized to the control arm will use the usual ACP procedures practiced in their facilities. Control facilities will not be offered an alternative intervention for this pragmatic trial as this is not what happens in the "real world." We recognize that control and intervention facilities may be using other programs intended to improve ACP and/or reduce hospitalizations that are continuously being introduced into health care setting (e.g., INTERACT,⁵⁸ POLST ³²). This is what "usual" care reflects in a large pragmatic trial and experience suggests that these practices vary widely within and between NH systems.

5.5. Adherence Assessment

A user defined assessment record entitled a "Video Status Report" created and tested in the pilot study will be uploaded into the EMR of all the intervention facilities. Staff will complete this record each time they offer a video, which will capture: the date a video was offered, who offered it, the clinical trigger prompting the video, whether or not the video was shown, which video was shown, who viewed it (patient and/or family), if any serious negative reaction occurred, and if any clarifications were requested about the subject matter. Real-time MDS data, which will be obtained monthly from our partner health care systems for all intervention and control facilities, will provide the estimated number of patients who could have been shown a video within a specific time frame, (e.g., all new admissions) allowing us to calculate an estimate of the proportion of patients for whom a Video Status Report User Defined Assessment was completed and therefore the proportion of patients by type who watched a video. Adherence data

PROVEN Protocol - Version 3.0 - Date: 4/17/2018 Page 18 will allow the research team to measure intervention fidelity and to distribute reports to regional directors and ACP Champions that assess adherence to the video program so that they can make improvements as needed.

6. DATA SOURCES AND ELEMENTS

With the exception of the Video Status Report User Defined Assessment, all data are derived from existing data sources.

6.1 Data Sources

6.1.1. <u>Electronic Medical Record (EMR).</u> Both NH systems have sophisticated EMR systems in their facilities. Genesis HealthCare uses PointClickCareTM,⁹⁸ and PruittHealth uses American Health Tech. ⁹⁹ Both EMRs integrate individual patient-level data such as MDS assessments and physician order entry. The EMR will be a source for MDS data, advance directives, and the Video Status Report User Defined Assessment (in intervention facilities only). The EMR will be used to ascertain health care utilization data (i.e., hospital transfers) for patients in Medicare Advantage programs, as Medicare claims will not have these data as they would for patients with traditional fee-for-service Medicare insurance.

6.1.2. <u>Minimum Data Set Standardized (MDS) Resident Assessment</u>: The MDS resident assessment instrument has nearly 400 data elements. The assessments are done for <u>all</u> patients admitted to Medicare- and Medicaid-certified NHs, including enrollees in both traditional Medicare and Medicare Advantage. Assessments are done upon admission and at least quarterly thereafter. NHs are required to submit their MDS data to CMS on a regular basis. ^{82, 85, 121, 122} Repeated evaluations of the reliability of the MDS yielded adequate to good values on most data items and scales. Brown University investigators found that the "missingness" of elements is low.^{82, 85, 121, 122}

6.1.3. <u>Medicare Enrollment, Vital Status, and Claims data</u>: Medicare enrollment and vital status data will be used to obtain death dates and to identify patients enrolled in traditional fee-for-service Medicare or Medicare Advantage insurance programs. Medicare claims ascertain health care utilization data for fee-for-service Medicare beneficiaries, including hospital transfers (hospital admissions, emergency room visits, observation stays, etc.) and hospice enrollment.

6.1.4. <u>Online Survey Certification Automated Record (OSCAR)</u>: The OSCAR is a publicly available system of records based upon the Medicare/Medicaid certification and inspection process all NHs being reimbursed undergo. OSCAR data will be used to screen facilities for eligibility (i.e., size) and to describe characteristics of participant NHs (e.g., ownership, size, staffing, services, patient acuity and quality inspection results).^{123, 124}

6.2 Data Linkage and Management

Brown University investigators and database management staff already receive national MDS, Medicare, and OSCAR data semi-annually or quarterly under several CMS data use agreements (DUAs). There is a well-established data base management structure for linking these files. The only new activity for PROVEN is integration of the EMR data from experimental and control facilities with CMS Medicare enrollment records and Medicare claims. Both partner

NH systems have experience generating files for export for data warehousing. Using algorithms based on standard patient identifiers including Heath Insurance Claim (HIC) numbers, date of birth, gender, and Social Security Numbers (SSNs), matching rates generally exceed 98%. In the UH2 pilot study, secure data transfer and linkage of EMR data from four facilities (two NHs/chain) to Brown University were successfully accomplished, and frequency distributions of the resulting data have been generated. During the full trial, EMR data for all eligible facilities will be transferred from participating health care system corporations' IT staff to Brown University using an encrypted SFTP connection. Once the data are examined for completion, the health care system corporation IT staff will be notified that transfer was successful. The HIC and SSN identifiers will then be replaced by Brown University's system manager with an alphanumeric ID that will allow analysts to link these EMR records to Medicare datasets.

6.3 Data Elements

Data elements and sources are described below and in Table 2.

6.3.1. Facility-level data: Facility-level data are needed for facility recruitment, randomization, and descriptive purposes. Organizational data from OSCAR include: number of beds, for-profit status, and NH chain. Aggregated MDS data at Brown University provide information case-mix (% long-stay and post-acute care patients). MDS data are also use to calculate the hospitalization rate of each facility by estimating the number of patient days at risk of hospitalization from the nursing home and counting the number of actual hospital transfers to hospital per unit time. It is these hospital specific rates from the prior year which will be used to undertake the stratified randomization scheme (see Section 4.4.2).Medicare claims available at Brown University will be used to determine the facilities' hospitalization rates for the subset of patients with Medicare fee for service.

Table 2: Data Element and Sources						
Dete Element	D	SOURCE				
Data Element	Purpose	EMR	MDS	Medicare	OSCAR	
Facility-Level						
Organization	recruitment				Х	
Case-mix	recruitment		Х			
Prior Hospitalization	randomization		Х			
rate						
Patient-Level						
Demographic	covariate	X	Х			
Long vs. short-stay	Cohort definition		Х			
Functional status	target sub-population		Х			
	identification, covariate					
Cognitive status	target sub-population		Х			
	identification, covariate					
Medical condition	target sub-population	Х	Х			
	identification, covariate					
Insurance	covariate			Х		
Advance directives	2° outcome	Х				
Health services use	1° and 2° outcome	Х	Х	Х		
Burdensome	2° outcome	Х	Х	Х		
interventions						
Death	description, competing risk		Х	Х		
Intervention	monitoring fidelity	X				
implementation						

6.3.2. Patient-level data:

6.3.2.a. Cohort description, identification of target sub-groups, and other independent variables Demographic data: From MDS: Age, gender, race, ethnicity, religion, primary language, marital status, and length of NH stay.

Long-stay or new admission to post-acute care: From MDS.

<u>Functional status</u>: From MDS: Ability to perform specific activities of daily living ADLs (as required for cohort identification (i.e., feeding, transferring, ambulation) and validated ADL summary scale (range, 7-28).

<u>Cognitive status:</u> From MDS: Ability for daily decision-making and Brief Interview for Mental Status (BIMS).⁸⁷

<u>Medical conditions:</u> From MDS: Dementia, CHF, COPD and all other active medical diagnoses. <u>Insurance status:</u> Medicare Enrollment file: Traditional Medicare Fee-for-Service or Medicare Advantage, Medicaid.

6.3.2.b. Outcomes

<u>Advance directives:</u> From EMR: DNR, do-not intubate (DNI), DNH, no feeding tubes, no artificial hydration.

<u>Health services utilization</u>: From Medicare claims and EMR/MDS (for patients not in traditional Medicare fee-for-service): i. hospital transfers, and ii. hospice.

<u>Burdensome interventions:</u> From Medicare claims and EMR/MDS: Feeding tube insertion, intubation, intravenous therapy.

Death: From Medicare Vital Status files: Date of death

Intervention implementation: EMR: Video Status Report User Defined Assessment.

7. <u>SAFETY ASSESSMENTS</u>

7.1. Minimal Risk Determination

We will seek a minimal risk determination for the PROVEN trial as per HHS 45 CFR 46.102: "Minimal risk means that the probability and magnitude of harm or discomfort anticipated in the research are not greater in and of themselves than those ordinarily encountered in daily life or during the performance of routine physical or psychological examinations or tests."

Justification for a minimal risk determination is based on several considerations. First, all NHs must engage patients and families in ACP as part of routine clinical practice. There is currently no standardized method by which NHs conduct ACP. PROVEN will compare a practice intervention (rolled out in intervention sites as standard operating procedures as directed by corporate leadership) that uses videos to enrich ongoing ACP practices. Prior studies evaluating the ACP videos by our group included several hundred subjects, including healthy older adults, NH patients, family members of patients with life-limiting illnesses and patients with advanced cancer and congestive heart failure. ^{66, 67, 70-72, 125} The videos were also tested in our UH2 pilot study. Finally, the videos have been seen by thousands of patients in Hawaii as part of an on-going state-wide implementation program. In prior research, our pilot testing, and Hawaii initiative, there were no instances of untoward viewer distress and the videos not incur any greater distress than usual ACP practices.

Second, data collection also conforms with the definition of minimal risk. No direct input from the resident or family member is needed to obtain any data for this study. All the data are already being collected as part of routine medical care (EMR, MDS, Medicare data). The only additional data being collected in the intervention NHs is the Video Status Report User Defined Assessment, which is being embedded into the EMR. The Video Status Report User Defined Assessment is needed to monitor intervention fidelity and will be incorporated into the intervention facility's ACP protocol.

7.2. Serious Negative Reactions and Serious Adverse Events

The potential *serious negative reaction (SNR)* that could occur during this trial is serious distress by patients or family members in the intervention NHs while viewing an ACP video. As described in *Section 7.1.*, we anticipate that such SNRs will be exceedingly rare. Nonetheless, serious distress by may be manifested as a very negative emotional reaction while watching or after watching a video, asking for the video to be stopped, or leaving the room while a video is being shown. Due to the sensitive nature of the material, tearing up by the proxy can be expected and is not deemed to be a reflection of distress.

We do not believe that there are any potential consequences of this trial that meet the definition of *serious adverse events (SAEs)*.

(We do not believe death should be considered a SAE for the PROVEN trial for the following reasons. First, the study is being conducted in a frail NH population with advanced illnesses. Thus,

death is often not an unexpected event in their clinical course. Second, all NHs must engage patients and families in ACP as part of routine clinical practice. The videos are meant as an adjunct to facilitate ACP counseling. The underlying intent of all ACP, regardless of how it is done, is to help patients make informed treatment decisions so they receive care that is concordant with their preferences. For patients who prefer comfort or palliation as a main goal of care (vs. life prolongation), death is not an adverse outcome. Finally, it is not known whether more aggressive care (i.e., hospitalization) would result in greater mortality compared to less aggressive care (i.e., conservative or palliative treatment on-site in the NH). Therefore, while we hypothesize that there will be fewer hospitalizations among NH patients with advanced disease randomized to the intervention arm (vs. control), it is impossible to predict how this may impact mortality rates.)

7.3. Reporting Procedures

As part of NH staff training, instructions will be given to the facility ACP Champions and providers who will be showing the video (i.e., physician, nurse, social worker) about what constitutes an SNR, i.e., serious distress by a patient or family member during or immediately after a video. As described in Section 7.1., we anticipate that such SNRs will be exceedingly rare. Nonetheless, staff will be instructed that if such an event occurs, then the video should be stopped. The provider should report the event to his/her immediate supervisor and ACP Champions as soon as possible, but not exceeding 4 hours after the event. Together, these health professionals will determine the severity of the event. If deemed to be a true SNR, the ACP Champion will complete an SNR Form created by our research team, which will be submitted to the research project directors via email or fax within 24 hours of the event. The ACP Champion will also inform the PROVEN project director within 24 hours of the event by telephone. The project director will report the SNR to all 3 co-PIs via email or telephone immediately upon becoming aware of the event and will also notify the Data Safety and Monitoring (DSMB) Chair in writing (email and hard copy) within 48 hours. It will ultimately be the co-PIs responsibility to ensure that the DSMB chair is informed in a timely manner. The Brown University IRB has indicated that SNRs do not need to be reported to them. This is because the video intervention itself is considered standard operating procedures in the nursing homes, and so it is not part of the human subjects research that the IRB is monitoring.

7.4. Follow-up for Serious Negative Reactions

The NH provider and ACP Champion will be instructed to check on the patient or family who experienced the distress at 6 and 24 hours after a SNR to see how he/she is managing. If deemed necessary, a patient should be referred for counseling with a NH social worker or other mental health professional. In the case of a family member, if deemed necessary, the NH provider may suggest to the proxy that he/she contact his/her own primary care provider. The research project director will contact the facility ACP Champion within 48 hours of the SNR to determine the status of the patient/family and whether further counseling was deemed necessary. The project director will in turn report the follow-up information to the co-PIs (by telephone) and to the DSMB (in writing) within 72 hours using an SNR Follow-up form.

7.5. Safety Monitoring

A DSMB for PROVEN will act in an advisory capacity to the National Institute on Aging (NIA) Director to monitor participant safety, data quality, and progress of the study. External DSMB members include: Christine S Ritchie, MD, MSPH (University of California San Francisco) (Chair), Cynthia J. Brown, MD, MSPH (University of Alabama at Birmingham), and

Michael E. Miller, PhD (Wake Forest University School of Medicine). Dr. Miller's membership was approved by Dr. Richard Hodes (NIA Director) on 6/9/2016 to replace Arthur V. Peterson, Jr., Ph.D. (Department of Biostatistics, University of Washington). Dr. Peterson served on the DSMB from 1/9/2015 to April 2016. Members of the PROVEN team who will participate in the open sessions of the DSMB include the 3 co-PIs (Mitchell, Mor, Volandes), the lead biostatistician (Gatsonis), and project director (Elaine Bergman). The NIA project officer for PROVEN, Dr. Marcel Salive, will attend DSMB meetings and serve as the liaison between the DSMB and NIA. A PROVEN DSMB Charter outlines its roles and responsibilities *(see Appendix 16.1)*.

8. INTERVENTION DISCONTINUATION

The study may be discontinued at any time by the IRB, the NIA, the OHRP, the FDA, or other government agencies as part of their duties to ensure that research participants are protected. Individual NHs in the intervention arm may withdraw from study participation at any time at the discretion of their senior management or corporate supervisors. Individual patients and families, while not being asked to provide informed consent for this research, can refuse to watch a video offered to them as part of this new ACP video program being adopted into the clinical practice of participating intervention NHs. Such refusals are expected as part of this pragmatic trial.

9. STATISTICAL CONSIDERATIONS

9.1.General Design Issues

PROVEN is pragmatic cluster RCT of an ACP Video Program intervention for NH patients cared for in two NH health care systems: Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth. Rationale for this choice of study design is provided in Section 2.6. The intervention will be implemented facility-wide; thus, all patients in the NHs during the 24-month implementation period comprise the study population. However, the analytic plan focuses on the effect of the ACP Video Program vs. control in the following targeted patient sub-groups:

- Long-stay residents (≥90 days) with advanced dementia or advanced CHF/COPD (Aim 2)
- Short-stay patients (<90 days) with advanced dementia or advanced CHF/COPD (Aim 3)
- Long and short-stay patients without these advanced illnesses (Aim 4).

<u>The primary trial outcome is hospital transfers (number of hospital transfers/person-days</u> alive based on Medicare claims data), which include admissions, emergency department visits, and observation stays over a 12-month follow-up period among Medicare fee-for-service long-stay residents with advanced dementia or advanced CHF/COPD. The primary hypothesis is that the rate of hospital transfers will be lower in the intervention group.

Secondary outcomes include hospital transfer rates in the sub-groups examined in Aims 3 and 4, and the following outcomes for all sub-groups in Aims 2, 3 and 4: advance directives, burdensome treatments, hospice use, and Medicare ACP billing codes.

Each long-stay resident will be followed for up to 12 months starting from the date they are first identified as meeting our target cohort definition during the 24-month intervention period and short-stay patients will be followed for 100 days from their NH admission date. The analytic approach to Aims 2, 3, and 4 are similar. Analyses begin with descriptions of all major variables using frequencies and means/medians with SDs/interquartile ranges, as appropriate. Outcomes will be compared between the control and intervention arms using a zero-inflated Poisson model

with random effects to account for clustering at the NH level. While we do not anticipate an effect on mortality, analyses will also examine the effects on mortality. Primary analyses will follow the intention to treat principle and will adjust for minor imbalances in patient characteristics, as needed.

9.2. Sample Size and Randomization

Sample size estimates are based on the primary trial outcome: # hospital transfers/persondays alive based on Medicare claims data), which include admissions, emergency department visits, and observation stays over a 12-month follow-up period among Medicare fee-for-service long-stay residents with advanced dementia or advanced COPD/CHF. Based on data from our partners' NHs in 2012 and 2013, we estimate that hospital transfers per person-year alive in the control arm will be between 1.06 and 2.12. Based on prior research; we estimate the absolute reduction in hospital transfer rates in the intervention vs. control NHs will range from .200 to .275 points, representing approximately a 16% relative reduction.

Table 3. Number of Clusters Required						
Initial Hospital Transfor	Effect Size					
Rates/Year	0.20	0.225	0.25	0.275		
1.06	81	63	50	41		
1.51	165	129	103	84		
2.12	351	275	220	180		

Computations for sample size estimates were performed using the approach for the comparison of incidence rates discussed in Chapter 5 of Donner & Klar and in Hayes & Bennett (1999). The sample size computation is based on a simplifying assumption of a Poisson distribution for the numbers of hospital transfers, and it assumes equal number of facilities in each arm. To achieve power of at least 90% in testing for

a .25 point absolute reduction in the observed average hospital transfer rate of 1.51, we will require 103 facilities per study arm. This represents approximately a 16% relative reduction in the hospital transfer rate.

Although our sample size calculations indicate that we require 103 NHs/arm, to accommodate the anticipated 10% non-participation rate among NHs randomized to the intervention arm, we will recruit an additional 16 facilities in the intervention arm for a total of 119 intervention NHs. Moreover, because there is an available total pool of 360 eligible facilities in our partner health systems, we will choose to assign the remaining 241 facilities to the control arm (approximate 2:1 control:intervention match) since there is no additional cost to do so. While more control facilities only marginally increases power it allows for a more precise estimate of the outcome of interest in the control group.

Data for 2012-13 from our partners reveal that there are, on average, 42 people meeting advanced dementia and/or CHF/COPD target criteria per facility. Thus, we estimate that there will be approximately 4,326 target patients in the 103 control NHs in (103*42=4,326) required by our aforementioned power calculation. In the actual assigned facilities, we estimate there will be 4998 patients meeting these criteria in 119 intervention NHs and 10,122 patients in the 241 control NHs.

<u>9.2.2. Treatment Assignment Procedures:</u> Please refer to section 4 for a detailed description of the treatment assignment procedures.

<u>9.2.3. Blinding:</u> Our partner health care systems will know which facilities are designated intervention facilities, but will not be aware of those in the control group. Only Brown University statistician and data management staff will know the identity of the control facilities. They will present aggregated post-random assignment comparisons of intervention and control facilities' baseline characteristics, but these preliminary analyses will be not generated at the individual facility level. As Dr. Volandes will be leading intervention training, he will be aware of the identity of the intervention NHs but will not be involved in data analyses activities. Drs. Mitchell and Mor will be blinded to the identity of both the control and intervention facilities. Facility assignment will be unblinded to the DSMB members at their request.

9.3.Interim Analyses and Stopping Rules

We are not including stopping rules in the PROVEN trial protocol for several related reasons. First, it is our contention that this is a minimal risk study for which serious negative reactions will be extremely rare *(see Section 7.1)*. Second, a stopping rule would not be very feasible. The implementation period is only 24 months in each facility and the outcome observation period is 12 months for each target patient followed during that 24-month period. Final hospital transfer data may not be available for up to six months after the admission. Thus, differences in hospital transfer rates between the two study arms will not be known until the end of the 24-month study facility intervention period.

9.4.Outcomes

9.4.1. <u>**Primary outcome:**</u> The primary trial outcome is the hospital transfer rate (number of hospital transfers/person-day alive <u>based on Medicare claims data</u>), which include admissions, emergency department visits, and observation stays) over a 12-month follow-up period among <u>Medicare fee-for-service</u> among long-stay residents with advanced dementia or advanced CHF/COPD over 12 months (Aim 2).

9.4.2. <u>Secondary outcomes:</u> Secondary outcomes include: i. hospital transfer rates in the subgroups examined in Aims 3 (short-stay patients with advanced dementia or advanced CHF/COPD) and Aim 4 (short-and long stay patients who do NOT have advanced dementia or CHF/COPD), and ii. The following outcomes for target sub-groups defined in Aims 2, 3, and 4: advance directives, burdensome treatments (e.g., tube-feeding), receipt of hospice services, and Medicare ACP billing codes.

All outcomes in the long-stay patient populations are calculated over a 12-month follow-up period. For short-stay patients, advance directive completion rates will be calculated over the admission period, and hospital transfer rates, use of burdensome treatments, and hospice enrollment will be examined within 100-days after the NH admission date.

9.5. Data Analyses

Aim 1: To implement all aspects of a pragmatic cluster RCT: Assessment of Aim 1 will largely be experiential and based on meeting planned recruitment milestones. We will assess the implementation of the ACP Video Program by examining data from the new Video Status Report

User Defined Assessment record created in the EMR that documents the videos offered. Descriptive statistics will be generated describing the proportion of the general NH population and targeted sub-populations exposed to the video, which videos they saw, who saw them (patient and/or family members), who showed the videos (nurse, physician, social worker), and the timing of exposure (i.e., relative to admission, discharge care planning meetings).

Aim 2 To evaluate the effectiveness of the ACP intervention among long-stay NH residents with advanced comorbid conditions: The sample includes long-stay residents with advanced dementia and advanced CHF/COPD. The primary trial outcome is the hospital transfer rate (number transfers/person-days alive based on Medicare claims data), which include admissions, emergency department visits, and observation stays) over a 12-month follow-up period among Medicare feefor-service) in this cohort. Secondary outcomes include: advance directives (DNR, DNH, DNI, no tube-feeding), burdensome treatments (new feeding tube insertion, intubation, parenteral therapy, ICU care), hospice admission, and Medicare ACP billing codes. All outcomes will be 12-month incidence measures starting from the date residents are first identified as meeting the criteria for definitions of having advanced dementia or CHF/COPD during the 24-month intervention period. While we do not anticipate the ACP intervention to affect mortality,³¹ our analyses will account for censoring during the 12-month observation period. We will formally test for a mortality differential between intervention and controls arms using a logistic regression random effects model, where clustering is performed by facility.

Using current MDS data from CMS, we observe that the distribution of the primary outcome, hospital transfers, is over-dispersed with many of the patients having no hospital transfer over the 12-month follow up period. In addition, we also observed that hospital transfer rates vary across facilities, even after adjusting for underlying patient risk. To account for these phenomena, we will utilize a zero-inflated Poisson distribution with facility random effects to test and estimate the effects of the ACP intervention. Zero-inflated Poisson models have been used in other public health settings. $^{128, 129}$ Formally, let Y_{ij} be the number of hospital transfers for person i in facility j, N_{ii} is the number of person days alive for person i in facility j, and T_j is a treatment indicator that is equal to one if facility j is in the intervention group. Then where β_1 is the conditional increase in the log hospital transfer rate in facilities that receive treatment vs. those that do not, and α_1 is the conditional log odds ratio for being hospitalized vs. never being hospitalized in the intervention vs. the control arm. When both α_1 and β_1 are smaller than 0, the ACP video is effective in reducing the proportion of patients hospitalized and the number of times hospitalized. Using this model we will estimate the marginal average hospital transfer rate in each arm and calculate the difference between the two arms. We will use a two sided test to examine if the marginal average difference is significantly different than zero, and we will calculate the corresponding interval estimate. As a secondary analysis, we will use the likelihood ratio test to compare the null hypothesis, $H_0: \alpha_1 = \beta_1 = 0$, to the alternative hypothesis $H_1: \alpha_1 \neq 0$ or $\beta_1 \neq 0$. ¹³⁰ Confidence intervals for α_1 and β_1 can be obtained by inverting the likelihood ratio test.¹³² This analysis will enable us to provide additional details as to whether the effectiveness of the intervention is to reduce the likelihood of one hospital transfer or the number of hospital transfers if transferred at least once.

The secondary outcomes are binary. Commonly used methods applied to the analysis of clustered RCT with binary outcomes are GEE and multilevel models.¹³¹ The former method provides a population "average" effect, while the latter results in a conditional cluster effect. For continuous Gaussian data, interpretation of the treatment coefficient

$$p(Y_{ij} = 0) = \phi_{ij} + (1 - \phi_{ij}) \exp^{-\theta_{ij}}$$

$$P(Y_{ij} = y) = (1 - \phi_{ij}) \frac{\exp^{-\theta_{ij}} \theta^{y}}{y!} \quad y = 1, 2, \dots$$

$$logit(\phi_{ij}) = \alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}T_{j} + u_{j} \qquad u_{j} \sim N(0, \sigma_{u}^{2})$$

$$log(\theta_{ij}) = \beta_{0} + \beta_{1}T_{j} + log(N_{ij}) + v_{j} \qquad v_{j} \sim N(0, \sigma_{v}^{2})$$

is the same in conditional and marginal models; however, with binary data, the treatment coefficient from a marginal model is smaller than that from a conditional model and has a different interpretation.¹³² For binary outcomes, Bellamy et al¹³³ have shown that with few clusters GEE results were more likely to reject the null hypothesis, while conditional models resulted in more conservative estimates. Austin concluded that the power of GEE and multilevel models are very similar for studies, like ours, that include more than 30 clusters (facilities) with either variable or equal cluster size.¹³⁴ To estimate the effect of ACP on secondary outcomes we will use random effects logistic model. Formally, let S_{ij} one of the secondary outcomes for person i in facility j, and T_j is a treatment indicator that is equal to one if facility j is in the treated arm.

$$S_{ij} \sim Ber(p_{ij})$$

$$\log it(p_{ij}) = \gamma_0 + \gamma_1 T_j + \zeta_j$$

$$\zeta_j \sim N(0, \sigma_{\zeta}^2)$$

where γ_1 is the conditional log odds ratio for observing the secondary outcome in the treatment arm vs. the control arm. When γ_1 is smaller than 0, ACP is effective. As for the primary outcome we will use the likelihood ratio test the null hypothesis $H_0: \gamma_1 = 0$, and by inverting this test we will obtain the corresponding confidence interval.

Aim 3. To evaluate the effectiveness of the ACP intervention among new admissions to postacute care with the advanced comorbid conditions: Newly admitted NH patients to post-acute care with advanced dementia or advanced CHF/COPD disease will accrue throughout the 24month intervention. Measured outcomes for this group will include: advance directives to withhold specific treatments (DNH, DNR, DNI, no tube-feeding) at any time during their post-acute care admission, hospital transfers, and hospice enrollment within 100 days following NH admission. Preliminary data found that 100-day hospital transfer rates among post-acute patients with advanced dementia and/or CHF/COPD was 37%, and that nearly 50% of advanced dementia and 30% of advanced CHF/COPD patients died within 6 months of NH admission. In light of the high mortality rate, we will adopt the hospital transfers per person-day alive approach described for Aim 2 to evaluate the effectiveness of the intervention.

<u>Aim 4. To evaluate the effects of the ACP intervention among long-stay and new admissions to</u> post-acute care WITHOUT advanced dementia

or <u>COPD/CHF</u>: The intervention is being implemented facility-wide, thus all long-stay residents and post-acute care admissions will be exposed to it. Aim 4 tests the impact of the intervention on NH patients WITHOUT

$$p(Y_{ij} | X_{ij}) = \begin{cases} \pi_{ij} + (1 - \pi_{ij}) \exp(-\mu_i) & Y_{ij} = 0\\ (1 - \pi_{ij}) \frac{\exp(-\mu_{ij}) \mu_{ij}^{Y_{ij}}}{Y_{ij}} & Y_{ij} \ge 0 \end{cases}$$

PROVEN Protocol - Version 3.0 - Date: 4/17/2018 Page 28 advanced dementia or advanced CHF/COPD. Outcomes include: advance directives during their NH stay, the <u>number</u> of hospital transfers over 12-months for long-stay or over 100 days for short-stay; and hospice admission over 12 months for long-stay or over 100 days for short-stay. As hospital transfers and hospice enrollment among post-acute care patients are likely to occur after NH discharge, these outcomes can only be assessed among the fee-for-service Medicare beneficiaries using Medicare claims. The outcome, \mathbf{Y}_{ij} , is a total count of hospital transfers. Many relatively healthy patients will have $\mathbf{Y}_{ij}=0$ while others' hospital use depends on the number of days that they are alive. We will use a zero-inflated Poisson model ^{135, 136} of the following form shown in the equation, where $logit(\pi_{ij}) = X_i \boldsymbol{\beta} + \eta T_i + \dot{\mathbf{o}}_{ij}$, X_i are the covariates, η is the treatment effect, and $\varepsilon_{ij} \sim N(0, \sigma_{\pi})$ is a random between facility effect. When η is larger than 0 and λ is smaller than 0, ACP video is effective. The same analytic approach described for Aim 2 will be used to evaluate the effectiveness of the intervention.

<u>Sub-Group Analyses of Racial and Ethnic Group Differences in Intervention Effects</u>: It is wellrecognized that African-American NH patients with advanced illness are more likely than white patients to have outcomes reflecting more aggressive care, including higher hospitalization rates and lower advance directive documentation rates, even after controlling for patient and facility factors. Nonetheless, there is no evidence suggesting that African American patients respond differently to our ACP intervention than white residents. In fact, the videos have been specifically designed to be appropriate to viewers from all backgrounds

Based on existing data, we anticipate only 11% of the patients included in our analyses will be African-American, and even lower proportions will be of other non-white racial and ethnic groups. Thus, there will not be sufficient power to detect small differences in outcomes among non-white groups. Consequently, these sub-group analyses are necessarily exploratory. Nonetheless, we will conduct sub-group analyses for Aim #2 separately among African-American residents and other racial/ethnic groups (e.g., Hispanic) if numbers allow. Additionally, we will examine differences in video viewing rates among racial and ethnic groups.

9.6. Undertaking Supplemental "As Treated" Analyses

The primary analysis for the PROVEN trial is an "intention to treat" analysis in which the outcomes of target group long-stay nursing home residents of intervention facilities are compared to those of identically defined residents of control facilities. This approach assumes that most eligible subjects in the intervention facilities will be directly exposed to the intervention by watching one of the videos. While there may be an indirect effect on the facility culture related to the availability of the videos and increased discussions of "comfort care", direct exposure by watching the video is assumed to be the more powerful and complete approach to delivering the intervention.

As part of the PROVEN trial, intervention staff are to record when patients are offered and subsequently shown a video at each facility. The total number of long-stay target residents who "should have been shown" the video and the total number of such patients who actually viewed the video at the facility are routinely calculated. Although some families and patients may have watched videos online, we are unable to identify this number precisely. Thus, the proportion of patients whom staff report as having watched the video is a reasonable proxy for the level of implementation of the intervention across intervention facilities. As of the end of February 2018, only 12.5% of the long stay residents in System 1 facilities and 31.4% in System 2 facilities were

reported as having been shown a video. However, there is substantial variation in the rates of target residents reported as having been shown the video, ranging from 0% to over 80%. This raises the question of whether it would be possible to compare the outcomes of patients exposed to the video who reside in nursing centers that embraced the video-assisted advance care planning intervention to similar control patients from similar facilities.

The principal stratification framework¹³⁸ has been proposed as a possible solution to address non-compliance in randomized trials and is appropriate in this instance because facilities can be classified on the basis of the extent to which they implemented the intervention. The basic principal stratification framework initially posits that patient i has two possible potential compliances: compliance under the intervention arm, $D_i(1)$, and compliance under the control arm $D_i(0)$. Using these potential states (outcomes), we can classify patients into different strata and calculate the average effect within each stratum. When patients can either comply with the intervention or not, there are four principal strata: compliers ($D_i(1) = 1$, $D_i(0)=0$); never takers ($D_i(1) = 0$, $D_i(0)=0$); always-takers ($D_i(1) = 1$, $D_i(0)=1$); and defiers ($D_i(1) = 0$, $D_i(0)=1$). For each patient, only one of these compliance outcomes is observed.

Studies, such as ours, in which patients in the control group cannot obtain the intervention are commonly referred to as one-sided non-compliance. There are three possible strata: (1) assigned to the intervention and did not take it – never-takers; (2) assigned to the intervention and receive it – compliers; (3) assigned to the control and received control – can be either never-takers or compliers. Thus, a statistical methodology that is aimed at identifying the effect among compliers needs to identify among the control group those that would have not refused the treatment were it to have been offered. Numerous studies have fruitfully employed the principal stratification framework to estimate the effects of an intervention on compliers.

We will estimate the effect of the intervention on the compliers who reside in facilities that have adopted the video-assisted intervention by creating a hierarchy including compliance at the facility level and, within facility, adjusting for compliance status at the individual level. As noted, we find high variability between intervention facilities related to the likelihood that a patient would receive the intervention. Because the intervention is delivered almost entirely through the mechanism of facility staff, we assume that individual compliance is affected by the facility's and patient's characteristics. We can classify the treated facilities into compliance groups based on the reported show rates and/or based upon more qualitative assessment of research staff working to implement the intervention with participating facilities. Compliance groups can be constructed and facility-level characteristics that are predictive of the compliance status can be identified using the large amount of facility and aggregated resident data we have available. Preliminary analyses reveal that several facility-level characteristics are correlated with the video offer and show rates. We propose developing a Bayesian model to multiply impute the compliance groups of control facilities based upon these types of facility-level characteristics for which we have considerable data elements. The net result is a pool of high intervention implementers and a corresponding set of control facilities with similar predicted compliance.

Preliminary data suggest that facility-level characteristics are more correlated with facility offer rates than to facility show rates. This suggests that, although facility characteristics influence the offer rate, patient-level characteristics are also important determinants of actually watching the video. Thus, we will develop a modeling framework that identifies the compliance status for each patient within the hierarchy of the cluster randomized trial. This approach will first impute compliance status group for control facilities and then will impute patient-level

compliance status within each facility compliance group. This two-part imputation is performed using Bayesian models to predict compliance status for each facility, followed by a Bayesian model of patient-level compliance within facilities with similar predicted compliance status. Formally, let $Y_i(W)$ represent the potential outcomes for patient i under the intervention, W=1, or the control, W=0. In addition, let $L_j(1)$ be the average compliance of facility j if it would have been assigned to the intervention arm, and $M_i(1)$ be the compliance of patient i if s/he would have resided in a facility exposed to the intervention. We would estimate the following models:

- 1. $f(Y_i(1), Y_i(0)|L_j(1), M_i(1), X_i, W_i, Z_j)$ The potential outcomes conditional on patient's and facility's compliance status, and patient- and facility-level covariates. These models would be hierarchical zero inflated Poisson models.
- 2. $f(M_i(1)|L_j(1), X_i, W_i, Z_j)$ The compliances status of patients conditional on the compliance status of the associated facility and on patient- and facility-level covariates. This model would be a hierarchical logistic regression model.
- 3. $f(L_j(1)|Z_j, W_j)$ Models the compliances status of facilities conditional on facility characteristics. This model would be a linear regression model (with possible transformation) where X are patient level characteristics and Z are facility level characteristics.

10. DATA COLLECTION AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

10.1. Data Collection

All data are derived from existing data sources with exception of the Video Status Report User Defined Assessment. Please see *Section 6* which details these sources.

10.2. Data Confidentiality

Brown University's Center for Gerontology and Health Care Research will receive EMR patient-level data from PruittHealth and Genesis HealthCare. Both NH systems have integrated sophisticated EMR systems in their facilities. Genesis HealthCare uses PointClickCareTM,⁹⁸ and PruittHealth uses American Health Tech.⁹⁹ The NH networks already have experience extracting MDS from their EMR systems for purposes of submitting mandatory, regular MDS reports to CMS. To protect patient confidentiality, the two corporations will place their data in a SSH secure server and will provide login information to Brown University. Data transfer to Brown University secure servers will be via SFTP protocol with password protection. Once the files have been uploaded to Brown University's servers they will be stored, unmodified, in a secure file location specific to these uploads. They will then be read into SAS datasets, one per file type. Brown University will then notify the facilities that the data was successfully downloaded and extracted, at which point the facilities will remove the data from their servers. All data files will be accompanied by a manifest detailing the number of distinct persons and records expected in them. Brown University will connect to the corporation servers on a monthly basis. Identifiers such as HICs and SSNs, will be included in order to be able to merge these person-level data to the data received from CMS. Brown University's information systems manager will be in charge of the data transfer, and he will replace the HICs and SSNs fields with a Brown Universitygenerated identification number (throughout our different data sources) to allow linkage of data for analytic purposes.

10.3. Data Management

Brown University's Center for Gerontology and Health Care Research will serve as the Data Management/Statistical Center for the PROVEN trial. The Center will be responsible for: 1. Receiving all data from CMS (Medicare, MDS), ii. Receiving all EMR data from PruittHealth and Genesis HealthCare Study facilities, iii. Linking all data sources, and iv. Creating an analytic file and conducting analyses. Brown University investigators and database management staff already receive national MDS, Medicare, and OSCAR data semi-annually or quarterly under several CMS DUAs. There is a well-established data base management structure to linking these files. The only new activity for PROVEN is integration of the EMR data from facilities with CMS Medicare claims and the MDS. The integration will be easily achieved thanks to the availability of HIC and SSN personal identifiers in both the EMR data from facilities and in the CMS Medicare claims and MDS data.

10.4. Data Use Agreements

The Brown University Center for Gerontology has an extensive history of working with ResDac to obtain DUAs to use CMS MDS and Medicare data for NIH funded projects, which will be obtained for this project. DUAs for the data sharing arrangement between Brown University and the two partner health care systems, Genesis HealthCare and PruittHealth have already been obtained. Our team will ensure all DUAs are compliant with NIH requirements.

10.5. Quality Assurance Metrics

For the primary outcome, hospital transfers, we will have a quality control metric which compares hospital transfers as derived from MDS assessments with hospital transfers obtained from Medicare Part A claims for patients who are in the traditional fee-for-service Medicare program.

11. PARTICIPANT RIGHTS AND CONFIDENTIALITY

11.1. Institutional Review Board (IRB) Review

The PROVEN protocol will be reviewed and approved by the Brown University IRB.

11.2. Informed Consent

There are special informed consent considerations for individual patients in this pragmatic, cluster RCT. The NH is the unit of randomization, the intervention is of relatively low risk, and it will be implemented facility-wide as part of the intervention facilities' standard operating procedures for ACP. In the control arm, usual care for ACP will be in place. In both study arms, all data will be ascertained from existing sources. NH administrators, who either agree or disagree to facility participation in the intervention arm are serving as gatekeepers for the study. Thus, we will seek a waiver of individual informed consent so as set forth by the four criteria found in HHS 45 CFR 46:116.¹³⁷

(1) <u>The research involves no more than minimal risk</u>: See *Section 7.1* for rationale for Minimal Risk Determination

(2) <u>The waiver will not adversely affect the rights and welfare of the subjects:</u> All NHs must engage patients and families in ACP as part of routine clinical practice. There is currently no standardized method by which NHs conduct ACP. The ACP Video Program is intended to

enrich ongoing ACP practices in the intervention NHs. Study randomization is at the level of the NH, not the patient. While the patients in the intervention arm are not informed of the study itself they *are* asked whether or not they want to be shown the video. They are free to decline as they are free to decline any type of ACP discussion. Patients in control NHs will be exposed to usual care. For NH residents in both study arms, we will be using data previously collected for non-research purposes (EMR and CMS data. These data will be obtained and managed in a confidential manner for study purposes (*see Sections 10.2*).

(3) The research could not practicably be carried out without the waiver: It would impossible to conduct this *pragmatic trial* if it required ascertainment of individual informed consent for several reasons. Doing so would undermine the very intent of the pragmatic trial design trial: to test whether the videos are effective in a "real-world" application under usual conditions. ACP is part of usual NH care and is simply being augmented in the intervention facilities with the videos. Getting written informed consent is not 'usual' for everyday NH care. In that vein, members of the NH staff are offering the videos to the patients in the intervention facilities, not the research team. The ACP videos are being integrated into the NHs' standard operating procedures and offered to ALL NHs residents as part of the facility's daily work-flow. It would not be feasible for the NH staff to obtain informed consent from all residents being offered the videos, especially since the videos are being integrated into the standard of care in that NH. With regards to data acquisition, all the data used in the study, with the exception of the Video Status Report User Defined Assessment, are already being collected for non-research purposes in both the intervention and control NHs. If permission to use these data were required by way of informed consent, this would have to be done for ALL residents in all facilities by staff in BOTH the control and intervention NHs. It would be impossible and put undue burden on the NH staff and the residents themselves to collect individual consent for the use of their records. Such an approach would once again undermine the pragmatic intent of the study and also dramatically reduce both NH and patient participation to the extent the study would not be possible.

(4) If appropriate, the subjects will be provided with additional pertinent information after participation: We will provide the NH corporations, PruittHealth and Genesis HealthCare, with copies of the reports and manuscripts that result from this project. They are free to share the information with their NHs, and the NHs will be free to share the information with interested families and patients.

11.3. Participant Confidentiality

We request a HIPAA Waiver of Requirement for Authorization for Release of Protected Health Information for Research Purposes from the Brown University IRB to conduct this study. Please see Section 10.2 for procedures for data confidentiality.

11.4. Study Discontinuation

The study may be discontinued at any time by the IRB, the NIA, the OHRP, the FDA, or other government agencies as part of their duties to ensure that research participants are protected.

12. ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Ethical consideration for the PROVEN trial will be in accordance with the Federal Policy for the Protection of Human Subjects (HHS Human Subjects Research 45 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 46).137

13. COMMITTEES

Figure 2 displays the organizational structure of the PROVEN team. The Executive Committee consisting of the 3 co-PIs will have ultimate responsibility for all aspects of the proven trial. As Brown University is the prime grant recipient, Dr. Mor will serve as the primary liaison for the trial to the NIH.

The project's Steering Committee has the following responsibilities: i. oversee overall project direction, ii. ensure close collaboration with HCS Research Collaboratory and NIH with timely submission of all requested project materials to these entities, iii. serve as the primary liaison between the project and the NH health care



systems, iv. coordinate tasks among individual working groups, v. ensure project milestones are met, and vi. review and approve all publications forthcoming from the PROVEN trial. The Steering Committee will ALSO serve as the primary vehicle for decision-making and help resolve conflicts or divergent approaches amongst investigators.

The functions of the individual working groups are to establish and coordinate all processes implicit in their titles.

14. PUBLICATION OF RESEARCH FINDINGS

Publication of the results of this trial will be governed by the policies and procedures developed by the Steering Committee. Any presentation, abstract, or manuscript will be made available for review by the sponsor and the NIA prior to submission.

15. REFERENCES

1. LTCFocus: Long Term Care: Facts on Care in the US. (Accessed November 13, 2013, at <u>http://ltcfocus.org/.</u>)

2. CMS Nursing Home Compendium 2012. In: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid.

3. Teno JM, Gozalo PL, Bynum JP, et al. Change in end-of-life care for Medicare

beneficiaries: site of death, place of care, and health care transitions in 2000, 2005, and 2009. JAMA 2013;309:470-7.

4. Mitchell SL, Teno JM, Kiely DK, et al. The clinical course of advanced dementia. N Engl J Med 2009;361:1529-38.

5. Gozalo P, Teno JM, Mitchell SL, et al. End-of-life transitions among nursing home residents with cognitive issues. N Engl J Med 2011;365:1212-21.

6. Engel SE, Kiely DK, Mitchell SL. Satisfaction with end-of-life care for nursing home residents with advanced dementia. J Am Geriatr Soc 2006;54:1567-72.

7. Mitchell SL, Kiely DK, Lipsitz LA. The risk factors and impact on survival of feeding tube placement in nursing home residents with severe cognitive impairment. Arch Intern Med 1997;157:327-32.

8. Mitchell SL, Teno JM, Intrator O, Feng Z, Mor V. Decisions to forgo hospitalization in advanced dementia: a nationwide study. J Am Geriatr Soc 2007;55:432-8.

9. Goldfeld KS, Stevenson DG, Hamel MB, Mitchell SL. Medicare expenditures among nursing home residents with advanced dementia. Arch Intern Med 2011;171:824-30.

 Teno JM, Gruneir A, Schwartz Z, Nanda A, Wetle T. Association between advance directives and quality of end-of-life care: a national study. J Am Geriatr Soc 2007;55:189-94.
 Mitchell SL, Teno JM, Roy J, Kabumoto G, Mor V. Clinical and organizational factors associated with feeding tube use among nursing home residents with advanced cognitive impairment. JAMA 2003;290:73-80.

12. Givens JL, Selby K, Goldfeld KS, Mitchell SL. Hospital transfers of nursing home residents with advanced dementia. J Am Geriatr Soc 2012;60:905-9.

13. Grabowski DC, Stewart KA, Broderick SM, Coots LA. Predictors of nursing home hospitalization: a review of the literature. Med Care Res Rev 2008;65:3-39.

14. Pekmezaris R, Breuer L, Zaballero A, et al. Predictors of site of death of end-of-life patients: the importance of specificity in advance directives. J Palliat Med 2004;7:9-17.

15. Givens JL, Prigerson HG, Kiely DK, Shaffer ML, Mitchell SL. Grief among family members of nursing home residents with advanced dementia. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2011;19:543-50.

16. Givens JL, Prigerson HG, Jones RN, Mitchell SL. Mental health and exposure to patient distress among families of nursing home residents with advanced dementia. J Pain Symptom Manage 2011;42:183-91.

17. Kiely DK, Givens JL, Shaffer ML, Teno JM, Mitchell SL. Hospice use and outcomes in nursing home residents with advanced dementia. J Am Geriatr Soc 2010;58:2284-91.

18. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; Office of the Assistant Secretary for 2. Planning and Evaluation; Office of Disability, Aging and Long-Term Care Policy. Advance directives and advance care planning: Report to Congress. 2008. In.

19. Teno JM, Branco KJ, Mor V, et al. Changes in advance care planning in nursing homes before and after the patient Self-Determination Act: report of a 10-state survey. J Am Geriatr Soc 1997;45:939-44.

20. Mitchell SL, Kiely DK, Hamel MB. Dying with advanced dementia in the nursing home. Arch Intern Med 2004;164:321-6.

21. Ahronheim JC, Morrison RS, Baskin SA, Morris J, Meier DE. Treatment of the dying in the acute care hospital. Advanced dementia and metastatic cancer. Arch Intern Med 1996;156:2094-100.

22. Teno JM, Clarridge BR, Casey V, et al. Family perspectives on end-of-life care at the last place of care. JAMA 2004;291:88-93.

23. Teno JM, Mitchell SL, Kuo SK, et al. Decision-making and outcomes of feeding tube insertion: a five-state study. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:881-6.

24. Givens JL, Kiely DK, Carey K, Mitchell SL. Healthcare proxies of nursing home residents with advanced dementia: decisions they confront and their satisfaction with decision-making. J Am Geriatr Soc 2009;57:1149-55.

25. Teno JM, Gozalo P, Mitchell SL, Bynum JP, Dosa D, Mor V. Terminal hospitalizations of nursing home residents: does facility increasing the rate of do not resuscitate orders reduce them? J Pain Symptom Manage 2011;41:1040-7.

26. Frahm KA, Brown LM, Hyer K. Racial disparities in end-of-life planning and services for deceased nursing home residents. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2012;13:819 e7-11.

27. Kiely DK, Mitchell SL, Marlow A, Murphy KM, Morris JN. Racial and state differences in the designation of advance directives in nursing home residents. J Am Geriatr Soc 2001;49:1346-52.

28. Zheng NT, Mukamel DB, Caprio T, Cai S, Temkin-Greener H. Racial disparities in inhospital death and hospice use among nursing home residents at the end of life. Med Care 2011;49:992-8.

29. Levy CR, Fish R, Kramer A. Do-not-resuscitate and do-not-hospitalize directives of persons admitted to skilled nursing facilities under the Medicare benefit. J Am Geriatr Soc 2005;53:2060-8.

30. Hall S, Kolliakou A, Petkova H, Froggatt K, Higginson IJ. Interventions for improving palliative care for older people living in nursing care homes. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2011:CD007132.

31. Molloy DW, Guyatt GH, Russo R, et al. Systematic implementation of an advance directive program in nursing homes: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2000;283:1437-44.

32. Wenger NS, Citko J, O'Malley K, et al. Implementation of Physician Orders for Life Sustaining Treatment in nursing homes in California: evaluation of a novel statewide dissemination mechanism. J Gen Intern Med 2013;28:51-7.

33. Hickman SE, Nelson CA, Perrin NA, Moss AH, Hammes BJ, Tolle SW. A comparison of methods to communicate treatment preferences in nursing facilities: traditional practices versus the physician orders for life-sustaining treatment program. J Am Geriatr Soc 2010;58:1241-8.
34. Hickman SE, Nelson CA, Moss AH, Tolle SW, Perrin NA, Hammes BJ. The consistency between treatments provided to nursing facility residents and orders on the physician orders for life-sustaining treatment form. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:2091-9.

35. Sudore RL, Fried TR. Redefining the "planning" in advance care planning: preparing for end-of-life decision making. Ann Intern Med 2010;153:256-61.

36. McMahan RD, Knight SJ, Fried TR, Sudore RL. Advance care planning beyond advance directives: perspectives from patients and surrogates. J Pain Symptom Manage 2013;46:355-65.
37. Teno JM. Advance directives: time to move on. Ann Intern Med 2004;141:159-60.

38. Morrison RS, Chichin E, Carter J, Burack O, Lantz M, Meier DE. The effect of a social work intervention to enhance advance care planning documentation in the nursing home. J Am Geriatr Soc 2005;53:290-4.

39. Mor V, Intrator O, Feng Z, Grabowski DC. The revolving door of rehospitalization from skilled nursing facilities. Health Aff (Millwood) 2010;29:57-64.

40. Ouslander JG, Berenson RA. Reducing Unnecessary Hospitalizations of Nursing Home Residents. N Engl J Med 2011;365:1165-7.

41. Grabowski DC, O'Malley AJ, Barhydt NR. The costs and potential savings associated with nursing home hospitalizations. Health Aff (Millwood) 2007;26:1753-61.

42. Ouslander JG, Lamb G, Perloe M, et al. Potentially avoidable hospitalizations of nursing home residents: frequency, causes, and costs: [see editorial comments by Drs. Jean F. Wyman and William R. Hazzard, pp 760-761]. J Am Geriatr Soc 2010;58:627-35.

43. Carter MW. Variations in hospitalization rates among nursing home residents: the role of discretionary hospitalizations. Health Serv Res 2003;38:1177-206.

44. Hospitalization of Nursing Home Residents: Background and Options. In: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation Office of Disability, Aging and Long-Term Policy; 2011.

45. Gaugler JE, Mittelman MS, Hepburn K, Newcomer R. Predictors of change in caregiver burden and depressive symptoms following nursing home admission. Psychol Aging 2009;24:385-96.

46. Morrison RS, Ahronheim JC, Morrison GR, et al. Pain and discomfort associated with common hospital procedures and experiences. J Pain Symptom Manage 1998;15:91-101.

47. Teno JM, Mitchell SL, Skinner J, et al. Churning: the association between health care transitions and feeding tube insertion for nursing home residents with advanced cognitive impairment. J Palliat Med 2009;12:359-62.

48. Morrison RS, Siu AL. Survival in end-stage dementia following acute illness. JAMA 2000;284:47-52.

49. Boockvar K, Fishman E, Kyriacou CK, Monias A, Gavi S, Cortes T. Adverse events due to discontinuations in drug use and dose changes in patients transferred between acute and long-term care facilities. Arch Intern Med 2004;164:545-50.

50. Coleman EA. Falling through the cracks: challenges and opportunities for improving transitional care for persons with continuous complex care needs. J Am Geriatr Soc 2003;51:549-55.

51. van der Steen JT, Kruse RL, Ooms ME, et al. Treatment of nursing home residents with dementia and lower respiratory tract infection in the United States and The Netherlands: an ocean apart. J Am Geriatr Soc 2004;52:691-9.

52. Loeb M, Carusone SC, Goeree R, et al. Effect of a clinical pathway to reduce hospitalizations in nursing home residents with pneumonia: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2006;295:2503-10.

53. Fried TR, Gillick MR, Lipsitz LA. Whether to transfer? Factors associated with hospitalization and outcome of elderly long-term care patients with pneumonia. J Gen Intern Med 1995;10:246-50.

54. Givens JL, Jones RN, Shaffer ML, Kiely DK, Mitchell SL. Survival and comfort after treatment of pneumonia in advanced dementia. Arch Intern Med 2010;170:1102-7.

55. Lamberg JL, Person CJ, Kiely DK, Mitchell SL. Decisions to hospitalize nursing home residents dying with advanced dementia. J Am Geriatr Soc 2005;53:1396-401.

56. Goldfeld KS, Grabowski DC, Caudry DJ, Mitchell SL. Health Insurance Status and the Care of Nursing Home Residents With Advanced Dementia. JAMA Intern Med 2013.

57. Berkowitz RE, Jones RN, Rieder R, et al. Improving disposition outcomes for patients in a geriatric skilled nursing facility. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:1130-6.

58. Ouslander JG, Lamb G, Tappen R, et al. Interventions to reduce hospitalizations from nursing homes: evaluation of the INTERACT II collaborative quality improvement project. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:745-53.

59. Wilson KG, Aaron SD, Vandemheen KL, et al. Evaluation of a decision aid for making choices about intubation and mechanical ventilation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Patient Educ Couns 2005;57:88-95.

60. Barry MJ. Health decision aids to facilitate shared decision making in office practice. Ann Intern Med 2002;136:127-35.

61. Estabrooks C, Goel V, Thiel E, Pinfold P, Sawka C, Williams I. Decision aids: are they worth it? A systematic review. J Health Serv Res Policy 2001;6:170-82.

62. Elwyn G, Frosch D, Volandes AE, Edwards A, Montori VM. Investing in deliberation: a definition and classification of decision support interventions for people facing difficult health decisions. Med Decis Making 2010;30:701-11.

63. O'Connor AM, Stacey D, Entwistle V, et al. Decision aids for people facing health treatment or screening decisions. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2003:CD001431.

64. O'Connor AM, Rostom A, Fiset V, et al. Decision aids for patients facing health treatment or screening decisions: systematic review. Bmj 1999;319:731-4.

65. O'Connor AM, Bennett CL, Stacey D, et al. Decision aids for people facing health treatment or screening decisions. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009:CD001431.

66. Volandes AE, Ferguson LA, Davis AD, et al. Assessing end-of-life preferences for advanced dementia in rural patients using an educational video: a randomized controlled trial. J Palliat Med 2011;14:169-77.

67. El-Jawahri A, Podgurski LM, Eichler AF, et al. Use of video to facilitate end-of-life discussions with patients with cancer: a randomized controlled trial. J Clin Oncol 2010;28:305-10.

68. Volandes AE, Barry MJ, Chang Y, Paasche-Orlow MK. Improving decision making at the end of life with video images. Med Decis Making 2010;30:29-34.

69. Volandes AE, Ariza M, Abbo ED, Paasche-Orlow M. Overcoming educational barriers for advance care planning in Latinos with video images. J Palliat Med 2008;11:700-6.

70. Volandes AE, Paasche-Orlow MK, Barry MJ, et al. Video decision support tool for advance care planning in dementia: randomised controlled trial. BMJ 2009;338:b2159.

71. Volandes AE, Mitchell SL, Gillick MR, Chang Y, Paasche-Orlow MK. Using video images to improve the accuracy of surrogate decision-making: a randomized controlled trial. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2009;10:575-80.

72. Volandes AE, Lehmann LS, Cook EF, Shaykevich S, Abbo ED, Gillick MR. Using video images of dementia in advance care planning. Arch Intern Med 2007;167:828-33.

73. Volandes AE, Levin TT, Slovin S, et al. Augmenting advance care planning in poor prognosis cancer with a video decision aid: a preintervention-postintervention study. Cancer 2012;118:4331-8.

74. Epstein AS, Volandes AE, Chen LY, et al. A randomized controlled trial of a cardiopulmonary resuscitation video in advance care planning for progressive pancreas and hepatobiliary cancer patients. J Palliat Med 2013;16:623-31.

75. Volandes AE, Paasche-Orlow MK, Mitchell SL, et al. Randomized controlled trial of a video decision support tool for cardiopulmonary resuscitation decision making in advanced cancer. J Clin Oncol 2013;31:380-6.

76. Volandes AE, Paasche-Orlow M, Gillick MR, et al. Health literacy not race predicts end-oflife care preferences. J Palliat Med 2008;11:754-62.

77. White DB, Arnold RM. The evolution of advance directives. JAMA 2011;306:1485-6.

78. Unroe M, Kahn JM, Carson SS, et al. One-year trajectories of care and resource utilization for recipients of prolonged mechanical ventilation: a cohort study. Ann Intern Med 2010;153:167-75.

79. Detering KM, Hancock AD, Reade MC, Silvester W. The impact of advance care planning on end of life care in elderly patients: randomised controlled trial. BMJ 2010;340:c1345.

80. <u>http://www.cbsnews.com/stories/2011/06/01/eveningnews/main20068123.shtml</u>. 2011. (Accessed December 15, 2011, at

http://www.cbsnews.com/stories/2011/06/01/eveningnews/main20068123.shtml.)

81. Study: Vidoes Help Prefare for End-of-Life Care. 2009. (Accessed December 15, 2011, at http://www.time.com/time/health/article/0,8599,1901734,00.html.)

82. Morris JN, Hawes C, Fries BE, et al. Designing the national resident assessment instrument for nursing homes. Gerontologist 1990;30:293-307.

83. Morris JN, Nonemaker S, Murphy K, et al. A commitment to change: revision of HCFA's RAI. J Am Geriatr Soc 1997;45:1011-6.

84. Mor V. Improving the quality of long-term care with better information. Milbank Q 2005;83:333-64.

85. Mor V, Angelelli J, Jones R, Roy J, Moore T, Morris J. Inter-rater reliability of nursing home quality indicators in the U.S. BMC Health Serv Res 2003;3:20.

86. Hawes C, Morris JN, Phillips CD, Mor V, Fries BE, Nonemaker S. Reliability estimates for the Minimum Data Set for nursing home resident assessment and care screening (MDS). Gerontologist 1995;35:172-8.

87. Saliba D, Buchanan J, Edelen MO, et al. MDS 3.0: brief interview for mental status. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2012;13:611-7.

88. Saliba D, DiFilippo S, Edelen MO, Kroenke K, Buchanan J, Streim J. Testing the PHQ-9 interview and observational versions (PHQ-9 OV) for MDS 3.0. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2012;13:618-25.

89. Saliba D, Buchanan J. Making the investment count: revision of the Minimum Data Set for nursing homes, MDS 3.0. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2012;13:602-10.

90. Saliba D, Jones M, Streim J, Ouslander J, Berlowitz D, Buchanan J. Overview of significant changes in the Minimum Data Set for nursing homes version 3.0. J Am Med Dir Assoc 2012;13:595-601.

91. Teno JM, Gozalo P, Mitchell SL, Kuo S, Fulton AT, Mor V. Feeding tubes and the prevention or healing of pressure ulcers. Arch Intern Med 2012;172:697-701.

92. Teno JM, Mitchell SL, Gozalo PL, et al. Hospital characteristics associated with feeding tube placement in nursing home residents with advanced cognitive impairment. JAMA 2010;303:544-50.

93. Mor V, Intrator O, Fries BE, et al. Changes in hospitalization associated with introducing the Resident Assessment Instrument. J Am Geriatr Soc 1997;45:1002-10.

94. Miller SC, Gozalo P, Mor V. Hospice enrollment and hospitalization of dying nursing home patients. Am J Med 2001;111:38-44.

95. Miller SC, Intrator O, Gozalo P, Roy J, Barber J, Mor V. Government expenditures at the end of life for short- and long-stay nursing home residents: differences by hospice enrollment status. J Am Geriatr Soc 2004;52:1284-92.

96. Miller SC, Mor V, Wu N, Gozalo P, Lapane K. Does receipt of hospice care in nursing homes improve the management of pain at the end of life? J Am Geriatr Soc 2002;50:507-15.
97. Mitchell SL, Kiely DK, Hamel MB, Park PS, Morris JN, Fries BE. Estimating prognosis for

nursing home residents with advanced dementia. JAMA 2004;291:2734-40.

98. PointClickCare[™] 2013. (Accessed October 18, 2013, at

http://www.pointclickcare.com/corp_site/products/ehr.jsp.)

99. American HEALTHTECH. (Accessed November 9, 2013, at http://www.healthtech.net/clinical-software/.)

100.Loeb M, Brazil K, Lohfeld L, et al. Effect of a multifaceted intervention on number of antimicrobial prescriptions for suspected urinary tract infections in residents of nursing homes: cluster randomised controlled trial. Bmj 2005;331:669.

101.Hanson LC, Carey TS, Caprio AJ, et al. Improving decision-making for feeding options in advanced dementia: a randomized, controlled trial. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:2009-16.

102.Ersek M, Polissar N, Pen AD, Jablonski A, Herr K, Neradilek MB. Addressing methodological challenges in implementing the nursing home pain management algorithm randomized controlled trial. Clin Trials 2012;9:634-44.

103. Van Ness PH, Peduzzi PN, Quagliarello VJ. Efficacy and effectiveness as aspects of cluster randomized trials with nursing home residents: methodological insights from a pneumonia prevention trial. Contemp Clin Trials 2012;33:1124-31.

104.Boorsma M, Frijters DH, Knol DL, Ribbe ME, Nijpels G, van Hout HP. Effects of multidisciplinary integrated care on quality of care in residential care facilities for elderly people: a cluster randomized trial. CMAJ 2011;183:E724-32.

105.O'Halloran PD, Cran GW, Beringer TR, et al. A cluster randomised controlled trial to evaluate a policy of making hip protectors available to residents of nursing homes. Age Ageing 2004;33:582-8.

106.Kerse N, Butler M, Robinson E, Todd M. Fall prevention in residential care: a cluster, randomized, controlled trial. J Am Geriatr Soc 2004;52:524-31.

107.Beer C, Horner B, Flicker L, et al. A cluster-randomised trial of staff education to improve the quality of life of people with dementia living in residential care: the DIRECT study. PLoS One 2011;6:e28155.

108.Sackley CM, Burton CR, Herron-Marx S, et al. A cluster randomised controlled trial of an occupational therapy intervention for residents with stroke living in UK care homes (OTCH): study protocol. BMC Neurol 2012;12:52.

109.Donner A, Birkett N, Buck C. Randomization by cluster. Sample size requirements and analysis. Am J Epidemiol 1981;114:906-14.

110.Donner A, Klar N, eds. Design and Analysis of Cluster Randomization Trials in Health Research. . London, U.K.: Arnold Publishing Co; 2000.

111.Loeb MB. Application of the development stages of a cluster randomized trial to a framework for valuating complex health interventions. BMC Health Serv Res 2002;2:13.

112. Taljaard M, McRae AD, Weijer C, et al. Inadequate reporting of research ethics review and informed consent in cluster randomised trials: review of random sample of published trials. BMJ 2011;342:d2496.

113. Taljaard M, Weijer C, Grimshaw JM, Eccles MP. The Ottawa Statement on the ethical design and conduct of cluster randomised trials: précis for researchers and research ethics committees. BMJ 2013;346:f2838.

114.Bond J, Atkinson A, Gregson BA, Newell DJ. Pragmatic and explanatory trials in the evaluation of the experimental National Health Service nursing homes. Age Ageing 1989;18:89-95.

115.van de Ven G, Draskovic I, Adang EM, et al. Effects of dementia-care mapping on residents and staff of care homes: a pragmatic cluster-randomised controlled trial. PLoS One 2013;8:e67325.

116.Cox H, Puffer S, Morton V, et al. Educating nursing home staff on fracture prevention: a cluster randomised trial. Age Ageing 2008;37:167-72.

117.Lyons RA, Johansen A, Brophy S, et al. Preventing fractures among older people living in institutional care: a pragmatic randomised double blind placebo controlled trial of vitamin D supplementation. Osteoporos Int 2007;18:811-8.

118. Thorpe KE, Zwarenstein M, Oxman AD, et al. A pragmatic-explanatory continuum indicator summary (PRECIS): a tool to help trial designers. CMAJ 2009;180:E47-57.

119. Thomas KS, Dosa D, Wysocki A, Mor V. The Minimum Data Set 3.0 Cognitive Function Scale. Medical Care 2015;*In press*.

120.Morris JN, Fries BE, Mehr DR, et al. MDS Cognitive Performance Scale. J Gerontol 1994;49:M174-82.

121.Mor V, Intrator O, Unruh MA, Cai S. Temporal and Geographic variation in the validity and internal consistency of the Nursing Home Resident Assessment Minimum Data Set 2.0. BMC Health Serv Res 2011;11:78.

122. Wu N, Mor V, Roy J. Resident, nursing home, and state factors affecting the reliability of Minimum Data Set quality measures. Am J Med Qual 2009;24:229-40.

123. Thomas KS, Mor V, Tyler DA, Hyer K. The relationships among licensed nurse turnover, retention, and rehospitalization of nursing home residents. Gerontologist 2013;53:211-21.

124.Feng Z, Lepore M, Clark MA, et al. Geographic concentration and correlates of nursing home closures: 1999-2008. Arch Intern Med 2011;171:806-13.

125.Volandes AE, Brandeis GH, Davis AD, et al. A randomized controlled trial of a goals-ofcare video for elderly patients admitted to skilled nursing facilities. J Palliat Med 2012;15:805-11.

126.Goldfeld KS, Hamel MB, Mitchell SL. The Cost-Effectiveness of the Decision to Hospitalize Nursing Home Residents With Advanced Dementia. J Pain Symptom Manage 2013. 127.Hayes RJ, Bennett S. Simple sample size calculation for cluster-randomized trials. Int J Epidemiol 1999;28:319-26.

128.Lee AH, Wang K, Scott JA, Yau KK, McLachlan GJ. Multi-level zero-inflated poisson regression modelling of correlated count data with excess zeros. Stat Methods Med Res 2006;15:47-61.

129. Wang K, Yau K, Lee AH. A zero-inflated Poisson mixed model to analyze diagnosis related groups with majority of same-day hospital stays, . Comput Methods Programs Biomed 2002;68:195-203.

130.Chernoff H. On the distribution of the likelihood ratio. Ann Math Stat 1954:573-8. 131.Murray DM, Varnell SP, Blitstein JL. Design and analysis of group-randomized trials: a review of recent methodological developments. Am J Public Health 2004;94:423-32. 132.Neuhaus JM, Segal MR. Design effects for binary regression models fitted to dependent data. Stat Med 1993;12:1259-68.

133.Bellamy SL, Gibberd R, Hancock L, et al. Analysis of dichotomous outcome data for community intervention studies. Stat Methods Med Res 2000;9:135-59.

134. Austin PC. A comparison of the statistical power of different methods for the analysis of repeated cross-sectional cluster randomization trials with binary outcomes. Int J Biostat 2010;6:Article 11.

135.Cheung YB. Zero-inflated models for regression analysis of count data: a study of growth and development. Stat Med 2002;21:1461-9.

136.Lambert D. Zero-inflated Poisson regression, with an application to defects in manufacturing. Technometrics 1992;34:1-14.

137.Code of Federal Regulations, TITLE 45 Public Welfare, Department of Health and Human Services PART 46, Protection of Human Subjects. In; 2009.

138.Frangakis CE, Rubin DB. Principal stratification in causal inference. Biometrics. 2002;58:21–29.

139.Imbens GW, Rubin DB. Bayesian inference for causal effects in randomized experiments with noncompliance. Ann Stat 1997; 25: 305-327.

140.Hirano K, Imbens GW, Rubin DB, Zhou XH. Assessing the effect of an influenza vaccine in an encouragement design. Biostatistics 2000; 1: 69-88.

141.Jin H, Rubin DB. Principal stratification for causal inference with extended partial compliance. J Am Stat Assoc 2018; 103:101-111.

142. Hudgens MG, Halloran ME. Causal vaccine effects on binary post-infection outcomes. J Am Stat Assoc 2006:101, 51–64.

16 APPENDICES

16.1. Data Safety and Monitoring Board Charter

16.1 Data Safety and Monitoring Board Charter

DSMB Charter

Title: PROVEN: Pragmatic Trial of Video Education in Nursing Homes,

Grant #: UH2AG049619

Principal Investigators: Vincent Mor, Susan Mitchell, and Angelo Volandes

Institution: Brown University

The Data and Safety Monitoring Board (DSMB) will act in an advisory capacity to the National Institute on Aging (NIA) Director to monitor participant safety, data quality and progress of the study by the Principal Investigators Vincent Mor, PhD, Susan Mitchell, MD, and Angelo Volandes, MD for "PROVEN: Pragmatic Trial of Video Education in Nursing Homes" (grant UH2AG049619) and <u>any successor grants</u> funded by the National Institute on Aging.

DSMB Responsibilities

The DSMB responsibilities are to:

- review the research protocol, informed consent documents, and plans for data safety and monitoring;
- advise the NIA on the readiness of the study staff to initiate recruitment;
- evaluate the progress of the trial, including periodic assessments of data quality and timeliness, recruitment, accrual and retention, participant risk versus benefit, performance of the trial sites, and other factors that can affect study outcome;
- consider factors external to the study when relevant information becomes available, such as scientific or therapeutic developments that may have an impact on the safety of the participants or the ethics of the trial;
- review study performance, make recommendations, and assist in the resolution of problems reported by the Principal Investigator;
- protect the safety of the study participants;
- report to NIA on the safety and progress of the trial;
- make recommendations to the NIA, the Principal Investigator, and, if required, to regulatory authorities concerning continuation, termination, or other modifications of the trial based on the observed beneficial or adverse effects of the treatment under study;

- ensure the confidentiality of the study data and the results of monitoring; and,
- assist the NIA by commenting on any problems with study conduct, enrollment, sample size, and/or data collection.

The DSMB will discharge itself from its duties when the study is complete.

Membership

Membership consists of persons completely independent of the investigators who have no financial, scientific, or other conflict of interest with the trial. Collaborators or associates of the PI are not eligible to serve on the DSMB. Written documentation attesting to absence of conflict of interest is required. This DSMB will consist of 3 members having been approved by the Director of NIA.

The DSMB includes experts in or representatives of the fields of:

- relevant clinical expertise,
- clinical trial methodology, and
- biostatistics.

Dr. Christine Ritchie, MD has been selected by NIA to serve as the Chairperson and is responsible for overseeing the meetings, reviewing the first draft of the meeting notes with the NIA Program Official, and any decision making in the case of a tie vote. The Chair and the NIA Program Officer are the contact people for the DSMB. Brown University shall provide logistical management and support for the DSMB.

The Chair will also serve as the safety officer. Any serious adverse events that might be related to the intervention will be reported to the Chair of the DSMB and the NIA Program Official by the PI within 24 hours of his learning of the event.

Board Process

The Principal Investigators will prepare the agenda to address the review of study materials, modifications to the study protocol and informed consent document, initiation of the trial, reporting of serious negative reactions, and statistical analysis plan for the first meeting. This will be in consultation with the DSMB Chairperson and NIA Program Official.

Meetings of the DSMB will be held at least two times a year or at the call of the Chairperson. The NIA Program Official or designee will be present at every meeting. An emergency meeting of the DSMB may be called at any time by the Chair or the NIA, should participant safety questions or other unanticipated problems arise.

Meetings shall be closed to the public because discussions may address confidential participant data. Meetings are attended by the Principal Investigators and members of their staff. These meetings are expected to be conducted via conference call, however an in-person meeting could be requested.

Meeting Format

DSMB meetings will consist of open and closed sessions. Discussion held in all sessions is confidential. The Principal Investigators and key members of the study team attend the **open sessions.** Open session discussion will focus on the conduct and progress of the study, including participant accrual, protocol compliance, and problems encountered. Unblinded data are not presented in the open session.

The **closed session** will be attended by the DSMB members and the NIA representative(s). The study statistician should be present to present the report. Any data by blinded study group and, as necessary, unblinded data, are presented during the closed session.

If necessary, an **executive session** will be attended by voting DSMB members and the NIA staff and their representatives. The executive session will be held to identify and discuss the DSMB's recommendations to the NIA. The study staff may be present, at the request of the DSMB, during the executive session.

Each meeting must include a recommendation to continue or to terminate the study made by a DSMB majority or unanimous vote. Should the DSMB decide to issue a termination recommendation, the full vote of the DSMB is required. In the event of a split vote, majority vote will rule and a minority report should be appended. The DSMB Chair provides the tiebreaking vote in the event of a 50-50 split vote.

A recommendation to terminate the study may be made by the DSMB at any time by majority vote. The Chair should provide such a recommendation to the NIA immediately by telephone and email. After the NIA Director makes a decision about whether to accept or decline the DSMB recommendation to terminate the study, the PI is immediately informed about the decision.

Meeting Materials

DSMB interim report templates will be prepared by the study staff, typically the statistician, to be reviewed by the DSMB members at the first meeting. Interim data reports generally consist of two parts:

- Part 1 Open Session Report and
- Part 2 Closed Session Report

Format and content of the reports for both the open and closed sessions and plans for interim analyses should be finalized and approved at the initial DSMB meeting, although changes throughout the trial may be requested by the Board.

The reports will list and summarize safety data and describe the status of the study. All meeting materials should be sent to the DSMB and the NIA at least 7 days prior to the meeting. The reports are numbered and provided in sealed envelopes within an express mailing package or by secure email as the DSMB prefers.

1. Part 1 - Open Session Reports: Open session reports will include administrative reports that describe participants screened, enrolled, completed, and discontinued, as well as baseline characteristics of the study population. Other general information on study status may also be presented. Listings of serious negative reactions and serious adverse events, as well as any other information requested by the DSMB, may also be in the open session

report, but none of the data will be presented in an unblinded manner. The DSMB may direct additions and other modifications to the reports on a one-time or continuing basis.

2. Part 2 – Closed Session Report: Closed session reports will present the same information as presented in the open session but by blinded treatment group (e.g. A/B, etc.). The reports will contain data on safety measures. The closed session reports should be destroyed at the conclusion of the meeting. If meetings are held by telephone, printed copies of the closed reports should be destroyed immediately following the meeting.

Additional Reports

1. Mailings to the DSMB: On a scheduled basis (as agreed upon by the DSMB) blinded safety data will be communicated to all DSMB members or to the designated Safety Officer. Secure email can be used for distribution.

2. Access to Interim Data: Access to the accumulating endpoint data should be limited to as small a group as possible, such as the statistician. Limiting access to interim data to the DSMB members relieves the investigator of the burden of deciding whether it is ethical to continue to randomize individuals and helps protect the study from bias in recruitment and/or evaluation.

Reports from the DSMB

A report containing the recommendations for continuation or modifications of the study will be prepared by the NIA Project Officer. The draft report will be sent to the DSMB members not later than three weeks after the meeting. Once approved by the DSMB members, the Program Official will forward the DSMB recommendations to the Principal Investigator. It is the responsibility of the Principal Investigator to distribute the DSMB recommendation to all co-investigators and to ensure that copies are submitted to all the IRBs associated with the study.

As previously stated, the DSMB report must include a recommendation to continue or to terminate the study. This recommendation should be made by formal majority vote. A termination recommendation may be made by the DSMB at any time by majority vote. The NIA is responsible for notifying the Principal Investigator of a decision to terminate the study. In the event of a split vote in favor of continuation, a minority report should be contained within the regular DSMB report. The report will not include unblinded data or discussion of the unblinded data.

Confidentiality

All materials, discussions and proceedings of the DSMB are completely confidential. Members and other participants in DSMB meetings are expected to maintain confidentiality.